

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

# Experiences of BSN Graduates Integrating Cultural Competence when Caring for Multicultural Patients

Judith A. Daniels *Walden University* 

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Education Commons, and the Nursing Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

# Walden University

College of Nursing

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Judith A. Daniels

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Maria Ojeda, Committee Chairperson, Nursing Faculty Dr. Leslie Hussey, Committee Member, Nursing Faculty Dr. Janice Long, University Reviewer, Nursing Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2022

Abstract

Experiences of BSN Graduates Integrating Cultural Competence when Caring for

**Multicultural Patients** 

by

Judith A. Daniels

MSN Drexel University, 2012

BS, State University of NY, 1988

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Nursing Education

Walden University

May 2022

#### Abstract

Registered nurses entering the workforce with baccalaureate of science degrees in nursing (BSN) are expected to be knowledgeable and skilled in planning and caring for multicultural patients, but there is little information on what experiences new nurses have in implementing culturally competent care. The purpose of this descriptive phenomenological study, guided by the Campinha-Bacote process of cultural competence in the delivery of health care services model, was to understand the lived experiences of BSN graduates with one year or less experience in implementing cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients. The research question directly addressed this purpose. Ten participants were interviewed using one-on-one, open-ended interviews. Coding and thematic analysis was conducted using Colaizzi's process to analyze and interpret the data. Key findings were that BSN nurses practicing one year or less had (a) multidimensional views of cultural competence, (b) acquired cultural knowledge through experience, (c) believed open communication was essential to implementing cultural competence, and that (d) cultural accommodation was provided through advocacy. Thus, the nurses were able to use methods that over time increased their awareness, knowledge, skill, desire, and encounters of cultural competence. The results of this study can be used to inform academic institutions and health care organizations to ensure clinical experiences that develop cultural competence prior to graduation. Improving cultural competence among new graduates can prevent inequities in health care and support patient safety, supporting positive social change.

Experiences of BSN Graduates Integrating Cultural Competence when Caring for

**Multicultural Patients** 

by

Judith A. Daniels

MA, Drexel University, 2012

BS, State University of New York Downstate, 1988

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Nursing Education

Walden University

May 2022

### Dedication

This degree is dedicated to my mom, who has been with me, supported me in all my highs and lows. My two sons Jason and Jori who realize what it means to be persistent. My family and friends who have helped to make it happen. Most of all I thank God for answering my prayers.

#### Acknowledgments

I would like to thank God who has given me the strength and faith to keep going. I would like to take this opportunity to thank my committee chair Dr. Ojeda, and my committee member Dr. Hussey. It has been a long journey and I could not have done it without either of you. Much appreciation and gratitude. I would also like to thank my partner Arthur Owens Jr. who encourages me and keeps me sane.

List of Tables	V
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background of the Study	2
Problem Statement	5
Purpose of the Study	6
Research Question	7
Theoretical Framework	7
Nature of the Study	8
Definitions	9
Assumptions	10
Scope and Delimitations	11
Limitations	13
Significance	14
Summary	16
Chapter 2: Literature Review	17
Literature Search Strategy	18
Theoretical Framework	20
Propositions and Assumptions	20
Application of the Research	24
Rationale	25
Literature Review Related to Key Variables and/or Concepts	

## Table of Contents

Nursing Education preparation and Cultural Competence	27
Cultural Competence in Practice	
Cultural Competence of BSN Students	35
Summary and Conclusions	
Chapter 3: Research Method	40
Research Design and Rationale	40
Role of the Researcher	41
Bracketing	42
Researcher Biases	43
Methodology	44
Participant Selection Logic	44
Instrumentation	45
Demographic Questionnaire	46
Researcher-Developed Interview Questionnaire	46
Content Validity	47
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation & Data Collection	48
Data Analysis Plan	50
Issues of Trustworthiness	51
Credibility	51
Transferability	53
Dependability	54
Confirmability	54

Intra-Coder Reliability	54
Ethical Procedures	55
Summary	56
Chapter 4: Results	57
Setting	57
Demographics	57
Data Collection	58
Data Analysis	59
Evidence of Trustworthiness	60
Credibility	60
Transferability	61
Confirmability	61
Dependability	62
Results	62
Theme 1: Cultural Competence is Multidimensional	63
Theme 2: Cultural Knowledge Through Experiences	66
Theme 3: Open Communication Is Essential	69
Theme 4: Cultural Accommodation Through Advocacy	71
Summary	74
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	75
Interpretation of the Findings	75
Theoretical Context	77

Limitations of the Study	79
Recommendations	80
Implications	81
Conclusion	81
References	83
Appendix A: Demographic Questionnaire	
Appendix B: Interview Questions	101

# List of Tables

Table 1	. Major	Themes,	Subthemes,	and	Examples			
---------	---------	---------	------------	-----	----------	--	--	--

#### Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

In the current clinical environment, it is not unusual to care for individuals from different cultural backgrounds. Knowing how to relate, be sensitive, and have a knowledge of a particular culture, its beliefs, values, and practices are a necessity for nurses entering professional practice (Smith, 2017). The expectation is that baccalaureate of science in nursing (BSN) graduates are culturally competent to provide culturally competent care to a multicultural population. Culturally competent care is the ability to provide equitable care while considering the cultural background of the patient and incorporating it in the care of the individual (Campinha-Bacote, 2002; Papadopoulos, 2006). Cultural competence is essential to the provision of quality patient care. Culturally competent care reduces cultural inequalities in the care provided, improves patient outcomes, establishes trust between patient and practitioner, and promotes compliance. The practitioner also is impacted by improved knowledge in caring for a diverse population and improved cultural awareness.

The Institute of Medicine (IOM; 2008) recognized cultural competence as an essential skillset for all health care professionals, primarily those interacting with individuals from diverse cultures. Although this was the mandate by the governing bodies of nursing, such as the National League of Nursing or ACCN, there are no standardized methods of educational application. Therefore, it was left to each school of nursing to either integrate cultural competence into their present curriculum, develop stand-alone courses, or provide immersive study experiences. No one method has shown to be more

acceptable or superior; however, the literature identified immersive studies as the method with the best graduate outcome (Amerson, 2010; Chen et al., 2012; Gower, 2019).

In addition to the lack of standard methods for teaching cultural competence, what is not known is the lived experience of the BSN graduate in integrating cultural competence in planning care for a multicultural population. Although numerous studies have investigated the levels of cultural competence of BSN nurses (Mareno & Hart, 2014; Parker et al., 2014; Repo et al., 2017), there are no studies on how BSN graduates with 1 year or less in practice integrate cultural competence in planning or providing care to a multicultural population. This study's focus is directed at the lived experiences of this cohort to understand their interpretation of cultural competence. This study determined how BSN graduates have integrated cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients.

#### **Background of the Study**

Intro to cultural competent care, cultural competence emerged as a framework for addressing diversity and inequality in the United States in the 1980s (Campinha-Bacote, 1994). Cultural competence can be defined as recognizing the importance of culture and being aware of cultural differences, adapting services to meet cultural needs (Betancourt et al., 2002, p. 118). Campinha-Bacote's (2007) model of cultural competence emphasizes the ability to integrate the components of cultural knowledge, cultural skill, cultural awareness, cultural desire, and cultural encounters. The provision of culturally competent care by nurses is thought to improve the outcomes and patient satisfaction and enhance providers' knowledge and skills. Therefore, caring for a multicultural population in a culturally competent manner is a standard of care that is expected of BSN graduates and all other health care providers (Mesler, 2014). Previous quantitative nursing research studies concluded that nursing students demonstrate a moderate amount of knowledge and skills regarding cultural competence (Mesler, 2014; Silvestri-Elmore, 2017; Gower et al., 2019).

Methods for education on cultural competence. The National League of Nursing (2008) and the American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN; 2009) recognized the need to include culturally competent content across the nursing curriculum but did not specify how this should be done. The method of delivery was left to the schools of nursing. Therefore, there is no standard method for the delivery of content on cultural competence. The most frequently studied methods used to integrate cultural competence into the nursing curriculum are stand-alone courses, integration into the curriculum, and immersive opportunities.

- Stand-alone courses in cultural competence is a single course in cultural competence that is independent of all other courses in the nursing curriculum and is completed in a set number of weeks. A final grade is assigned at the end of the course.
- The integration of cultural competence in the nursing curriculum involves applying culturally competent content throughout the curriculum without any specific design. For example, when teaching about a particular disease, the culture of patients who are prone to this particular disease would be discussed

(e.g., diabetes and Latino individuals, hypertension and African American individuals).

 Immersive opportunities include learning locally or internationally in communities of different cultures, languages, and customs. This allows students to learn about the culture face-to-face by interacting with the people and understanding the values, language, customs, perception of health, and lifestyles.

Studies addressing need to understand whether graduates are culturally competent. Because of the lack of standards for teaching cultural competence, there is a need to understand whether BSN graduates are prepared to provide culturally competent care, which several studies have highlighted. For example, Repo et al. (2017) evaluated the level of cultural competence of graduating students in Southern Finland within a multicultural population and found that the majority of the participants were culturally aware, with the remaining being culturally safe. Further, though literature has suggested that teaching cultural competence in nursing has resulted in positive learning outcomes (Chen et al., 2018; Long, 2012; Mareno & Hart, 2014), Repo et al. found no significant differences in cultural competence between students who had studied multicultural nursing compared to those who did not. In another study on different curricular processes for teaching cultural competency content (service-learning projects, cultural immersion abroad, cultural immersion within other cultures at home, free-standing cultural courses, and integration into the curriculum), the results suggested that older, more experienced students with second degrees were not culturally knowledgeable but were culturally

aware (Kardong-Edgren et al., 2010). Similarly, Knecht and Fischer (2015) found that service-learning improved undergraduate nursing students' reflection on upbringing, empathy, and advocacy. Further, Creech et al. (2017) conducted a pre- and postintervention study and determined that cultural competence in graduate nursing education could be improved.

Relevance of study: Most studies have been designed to examine the socialization of the new roles developed during the first year of practice. But there is a need for further research on the incorporation of cultural competence in planning care for the care of a population of multicultural patients. Little is known about the BSN graduates who are now 1 year or less in professional practice and how cultural competence is integrated into their plan of care for their patients (Chen et al., 2018). Therefore, I investigated BSN graduates' cultural competence and how it is applied in their practice. For this study, the Campinha-Bacote framework was used to measure cultural competence, as there remains a lack of tools to comprehensively measure cultural competency among practicing nurses.

#### **Problem Statement**

BSN graduates are expected to provide culturally appropriate care to individuals who are not of the same culture. The IOM, National League of Nursing, and the AACN have recognized the importance of the provision of culturally competent care, mandating that culturally competent content is added to all nursing curriculum to decrease inequities among multicultural populations and also improve health care outcomes (The Joint Commission of Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations, 2010). But some studies have indicated that nursing education curricula be examined to determine the effectiveness of academic preparation and the lack of consensus on how to provide culturally competent care (Curtis et al., 2016).

Levels of cultural competence among BSN nursing graduates have been studied (Cruz et al., 2016), and studies have shown that graduate nurses are moderately competent in cultural competence (Mareno & Hart, 2014; Mesler, 2014; Repo et al., 2017). However, their ability to display and practice cultural competence in attitudes and behaviors while transitioning to the practice role within multicultural health care systems is not known (Shatell et al., 2013). Studies examining levels of cultural competence have yielded only one consistent finding: that training or education on cultural competence supports a level of cultural awareness among practicing nurses (Cruz et al., 2018; Repo et al., 2017). All health care providers have a responsibility to provide an environment that recognizes and accepts differences without discrimination (American Nursing Association, 1998). Providers should be aware of dominant cultural groups in their communities to better understand how to care for them. But little is known about the perception of the BSN graduates in providing culturally competent care. Thus, this study was needed to gain an understanding of the perceptions and experiences BSN prepared newly graduated nurses regarding how they implemented culturally congruent care in their practice, providing baseline evidence of the method of educational preparation of cultural competence in BSN programs.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this study was to understand the lived experiences of BSN graduates with 1 year or less in practice as they integrate cultural competence in planning

care for their multicultural patients. The choice of this particular cohort was to obtain data at the beginning of the nursing careers while having just graduated, meaning the academic preparation is recent. The essence and meaning of the experience of each person was sought through descriptive phenomenology to fill the gap in the literature and answered the overarching research question.

#### **Research Question**

What are the lived experiences of recent BSN graduates (1 year or less into practice) of integrating cultural competence into planning care for a multicultural population?

#### **Theoretical Framework**

The theoretical basis for this study was Campinha-Bacote's (2002) cultural competence model. The model posits that the process of cultural competence in providing health care services is the ability to demonstrate cultural awareness by individuals examining their cultural background, biases, and prejudices. The process of cultural competence in the delivery of health care services (PCCDHS) model is more comprehensive than other theoretical frameworks because of its five constructs: cultural knowledge, cultural skill, cultural awareness, cultural desire, and cultural encounters. Cultural knowledge is obtaining a broad knowledge base of diverse cultures and populations. Cultural skills involve collecting relevant cultural data and using the data to perform culturally based assessments. Cultural desire involves seeking opportunities to care for and interact with a multicultural population. Another important aspect of this model is the emphasis on the cultural assessment for every individual patient because every patient is unique in their values, beliefs, and practices that must be considered when planning or providing care (Campinha-Bacote, 2010). The last component of the model, cultural encounters, posits the need for face-to-face interactions with individuals of diverse cultural backgrounds on a local or international level (Eche & Aronowitz, 2017).

Campinha-Bacote's model has been widely used in research to determine cultural competence (Abitz, 2016; Almutairi et al., 2015; Kardong-Edgren, 2007, 2010; Mareno & Hart, 2014). Campinha-Bacote's model of cultural competence is the most comprehensive of all transcultural models, meeting all criteria in building on each of the constructs, which is logical in progression in providing concise outcomes for interventions while providing a clear description of the process (Brathwaite, 2005). This allows for an immediate clinical benefit in enhancing patient care planning. Finally, Campinha-Bacote's model recognizes the importance of experiences in shaping and advancing cultural competence in individuals. This lifelong process or journey is based on becoming culturally competent. The model's five constructs were used to guide the discussion of the findings of this study. More detail on Campinha-Bacote's cultural competence in Chapter 2.

#### Nature of the Study

The study involved a qualitative phenomenological approach using a descriptive design. Phenomenology is designed to elicit the lived experiences of individuals in a rich description of their experiences (Georgi, 2009), while using epoche or bracketing (Knecht & Fischer, 2015) to set biases aside, which this leads to new ways of

experiencing the phenomenon. Thorough transcendental reduction, the self is free to discover the phenomenon (Knecht & Fischer, 2015). The multiple realities and subjective beliefs are mentally constructed by the individual (Polit & Beck, 2008). The researcher explores the participant's reality without a fixed agenda while maintaining scientific rigor throughout the process (Rudestam & Newton, 2015).

The key phenomenon in this study is the BSN graduate with 1 year or less in practice and the integration of cultural competence in planning the care of a multicultural population. The study follows a qualitative research approach involving the use of semistructured interviews as the primary means of data collection. The data analysis was done simultaneously with data collection. The use of open coding helped in the development of themes or categories. Epoche was used to minimize prejudices or assumptions regarding the phenomenon being studied (Merriam, 2009).

#### Definitions

The following definitions are relevant to the concepts presented in the study. Terms defined here have multiple meanings. However, the definitions used in this study serve to reduce any misconceptions that may arise.

*Cultural competency:* A continuous process in which the nurse or health care provider strives to work within the cultural context of an individual, family, or community from a diverse cultural background (Campinha-Bacote, 1994).

*Culturally congruent care:* The use of sensitive, creative, and meaningful care practices to fit with the general values, beliefs, and lifeways of individuals for beneficial

and satisfying health care, or to help them with difficult life situations, disabilities, or death (Leininger & McFarland, 2002).

*Culture:* "Shaped by values, beliefs, norms, and practices that are shared by members of a cultural group" (Giger & Davidhizer, 2008, p. 2).

*Ethnicity:* "A group whose members share a common social and cultural heritage passed on to each successive generation" (Giger & Davidhizer, 2008, p. 71).

*Ethnocentrism:* The tendency of human beings to think that their ways of thinking, acting, and believing are the only right, proper, and natural ways" (Purnell & Paulanka, 2008, p. 6).

*Multiculturalism:* A belief that many different cultures exist in the world and that this diversity should be understood and valued (Leininger & McFarland, 2002).

*Transcultural:* "Across all world cultures whether a nation or not" (McDonald, 2008, p. 35).

*Transcultural nursing:* A formal area of study and practice focused on comparative human care differences and similarities of the beliefs, values, and patterned Lifeways of cultures to provide culturally congruent, meaningful, and beneficial health care to people (Leininger & McFarland, 2002, p. 6).

#### Assumptions

The major assumption of this study was that BSN graduates provided an open and honest response to this researcher and not what is expected. I made every effort to establish trust prior to interviewing each volunteer participant, as honesty is a component of trust (Mayer et al., 1995). I also assumed that BSN graduates desire to be culturally competent in care to individuals from a multicultural background. I further assumed that students receive training on cultural competence during enrollment in their respective nursing program. Learning and knowledge regarding cultural competence should have been assessed by the educational institution during enrollment, indicating that they are equipped to implement culturally competent practices.

#### **Scope and Delimitations**

The scope of this study was inclusive of only BSN graduates practicing 1 year or less in the healthcare environment in the Northeast, Southeast, West, and Midwest United States. This study did not consider nurses from associate programs, masters programs, or nurses who have been practicing for over 1 year. BSN graduates are given a more theoretical basis for the concepts taught and are the minimum standard recommended for entry into practice.

I considered several models before determining that Campinha-Bacote's PCCDHS model was the most appropriate to frame this study (Campinha-Bacote, 1998). The first model considered was Madeline Leininger's (1970) culture care and universality theory. Twenty years ago, racial disparities were a common and noticeable phenomenon (IOM, 2010). Madeline Leininger developed her theory in hopes that nursing would help to eliminate disparities by becoming knowledgeable in the beliefs, values, and lifeways of individuals from different cultures and incorporating them into their plan of care. Campinha-Bacote (1999) went a step further and built on Leininger's theory by identifying a model that has the components necessary for becoming culturally competent. The next model that was considered is Papadopoulos et al.'s (1998) model, which is similar to Campinha-Bacote's but adds cultural sensitivity to reflect the importance of interpersonal relationships and perceptions of the care delivered by health care providers. Effective transcultural communication must take place to achieve cultural sensitivity. Transcultural communication requires the nurse to learn how to understand the cultural values, behavioral patterns, and the rules of interaction for the specific culture and to recognize the challenges of communication across cultural boundaries, such as lack of interpreters for patients who speak a different language. According to Papadopoulos et al., much of the research using this model has focused on interpersonal relationships among healthcare providers from different cultures. Thus, this model was not chosen due to the extensive application of Campinha-Bacote's model in the area of nursing education, nursing research, and the fact that it is inclusive of all the variables or constructs in the Papadopoulos model.

The next model considered was Purnell's (2005) model of cultural competence. Like Campinha-Bacote (2002), Purnell posited cultural competence as a process, not an endpoint. Purnell's model is characterized by four levels of increasing cultural competency. The model is frequently used as a framework for providing cultural education and has been used to evaluate cultural competence in clinical and academic settings American Nurses Credentialing Center (ANCC, 2008). The Purnell model was not chosen because it did not fit the aim of my study in understanding the experiences of recent graduate nurses who have 1 year or less in practice. The final model considered was that of Giger and Davidhizar (2002), who developed the transcultural assessment model to assist nursing students in undergraduate programs to assess and provide care to individuals from diverse cultures. This model consists of six constructs representing cultural phenomena. Similar to Leininger's transcultural nursing theory, Giger and Davidhizar's (2008) model supports nursing care that is reflective of the patient's cultural identity as an individual influenced by ethnicity, culture, and religion. Furthermore, patients are conceptualized as equal partners in the assessment and planning of their care with the provider taking the patient's values, beliefs, and worldview into consideration when providing care. This model was not chosen because it focused on describing the process of cultural interactions rather than the process of becoming culturally competent. A model that explains how cultural competence is developed supported an understanding of how nurses perceive the role of education and experience in their ability to practice culturally competent care.

Transferability was enhanced by the use of a rich thick description of the participants' experiences. A detailed description of the setting and participants, as well as evidence presented from participant's quotes, and field notes, was documented so that similarities can be made between the participants and the study in future research (Merriam, 2009).

#### Limitations

The potential limitations of this study are the challenges of recruiting using advertising in social media or word of mouth, which may not generate interest. This may have led to a slow response rate or hinder recent graduates' willingness to participate. Time restraints, in terms of getting nurses to commit to a 1-hour interview, and limited compensation of \$10 (a thank you), may have not led to robust participation. Hence, recruitment was achieved through social media and snowball sampling. The use of a qualitative design does not limit my ability to transfer the findings because the data was more inclusive of different regions of the United States. Although the sample may be small, the provision of sufficient descriptive data was enough to make transferability possible. To mitigate any biases, I used bracketing to control any of my personal bias that might influence the interview or participant participation in the study.

#### Significance

The population of the United States is expected to increase by 2050, and minorities are expected to constitute 54% of the population (U.S. Census Bureau, 2010). Graduates of many BSN programs will encounter diversity in a myriad of ways, not just race or gender (Cuellar, 2016). Encounters with individuals from diverse cultural backgrounds do not automatically ensure cultural competence (Kumas-Tan et al., 2007); culturally competent care refers to the quality of the communication such as affirmations and empowering responses rather than stereotypical and marginalized responses. But evidence indicates that health care provider bias, stereotyping, and prejudice contributes to health care disparities due to cultural differences, lack of access to care, poverty, and poor health literacy, which contributes to poor health outcomes (Aponte, 2012; Mareno & Hart, 2014). However, when health professionals engage in culturally competent practices, they enjoy improved relationships with their patients, and their patients reap important health benefits through improved quality and equity in health care (Saha et al., 2013). Thus, improving cultural competence among providers, including nurses, may reduce racial/ethnic disparities in health outcomes. Ongoing education is important to increase the level of cultural competence in providing care to a multicultural population (Almutari et al., 2017).

The IOM has suggested the best way to eliminate health care disparities is by incorporating cross-cultural education and culturally competent practice into the nursing education curricula (Shatell et al., 2013). The AACN has also endorsed the addition of content addressing cultural competence to nursing curricula as a strategy towards the elimination of healthcare disparities. The goal is to develop nursing graduates who demonstrate the cultural attitudes, knowledge, and skills necessary for providing appropriate care to a diverse or multicultural population (Shatell et al., 2013). This study is thus significant to social change because understanding the lived experiences of the BSN graduate nurses with 1 year or less in practice who must integrate academic knowledge of clinical practice and cultural competence during their interactions with patients can direct changes to policies, procedures, and education.

Additionally, various self-reporting measures have been applied to detect the level of cultural competence among graduate nurses but increases in cultural awareness are the only detectable outcome of having received training in cultural competence (Cruz et al., 2018; Lampley et al., 2008; Repo et al., 2017). Thus, there is a need to examine the benefits of cultural competence education to nursing practice with greater depth. Few studies of BSN graduates used a qualitative approach when studying cultural competence among nurses. This systematic approach allows the participant to articulate the core of their experience that can be explored to better understand how they perceive their educational preparation and practice of cultural competence. For example, Salisman et al. (2018) recently examined cultural integration through the lived experiences of ESL students in online registered nurse (RN) BSN programs. The use of phenomenological reflection in the current study allowed insights into their personal challenges and triumphs with integration, writing, and obtaining support for success. Findings of this study can be shared to create a dialogue regarding cultural competence and the recent graduate.

#### Summary

In summary, caring for a multicultural population in a culturally competent manner is a standard of care that is expected of graduates and all health care providers. Changes to the U.S. demographic and cultural makeup demands that nurses are competent in providing culturally competent care to a multicultural population. Although previous studies concluded that nursing students demonstrate a moderate amount of cultural competence in their perception of their abilities via quantitative methods, no qualitative studies have been done with this cohort of nurses. Therefore, this study fills that gap. In Chapter 2, I present a literature review of cultural competence as it relates to nursing educational preparation, implementation of cultural competence, and outcomes of BSN graduates.

#### Chapter 2: Literature Review

The U.S. Census Bureau reported that minority populations have grown significantly, and this trend will continue in the coming decades (LaVeist & Isaac, 2013). These changes have led to diversity not only in culture but in attitudes, beliefs, and various circumstances that impact health status (Silvestri-Elmore et al., 2017). As a result, the expectation of new nursing graduates is the ability to provide culturally competent care to a diverse population (Kajander-Unkuri et al., 2014; Repo et al., 2017). BSN graduates are expected to have a high level of cultural competence due to the emphasis of the AACN (2011) mandate to educate nurses to care for patients across the lifespan, which can improve patient care quality (Mareno & Hart, 2014; Mesler, 2014). But the transition into professional practice for a new graduate 1 year into practice is challenging in terms of socialization in a new environment, orientation, and applying principles learned from their curriculum (Beecroft et al., 2008; Kajander-Unkuri et al., 2014; Parker et al., 2012).

The literature contains information on the level of cultural competence of student nurses, graduate nurses, and practicing nurses (Chen et al., 2018; Liu et al., 2018). The literature has identified that culturally competent care is lacking in face-to-face interactions with individuals from diverse cultures. However, there are no supporting studies of a qualitative design that would identify the lived experiences of the BSN graduate practicing 1 year or less. Therefore, an investigation is necessary for the perceptions and lived experiences of this cohort. This gap in the literature regarding this cohort of nurses and their experiences when caring for a multicultural population needs to be investigated. The purpose of this study was to understand the lived experiences of BSN graduates with 1 year or less in practice as they integrate cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients.

In Chapter 2, I will present the search strategy I used to explore the literature, theoretical framework, definition of terms, and a synthesis of the literature. I will address several major topics, including a historical progression of cultural competence to establish a foundation, cultural competency in nursing education, cultural competence in nursing, measurement tools of cultural competency. I conclude the chapter with a summary.

#### Literature Search Strategy

The search for primary research regarding the cultural competence of nursing graduates required the use of numerous terms. There are several terms associated with cultural competence; therefore, cultural competence encompassed the words *transcultural* and *diversity* because they are reflective in determining cultural competence. *Cultural humility* and *cultural awareness* were added as some studies used these terms alternatively. These are other keywords I used in my search: *cultural competence of BSN graduates, BSN nursing programs, cultural competence in nursing education,* and *nurse transition to practice.* 

When I added the search term *BSN graduate*, and the search produced 13,200 results. When I added the term, *BSN graduates and one year or less in practice*, I received no results. Therefore, I concentrated on the education, training, and the use of

the Campinha-Bacote framework, the process of cultural competence in the delivery of healthcare services (1998a), which is relevant to the topic and research question. Many keyword combinations returned zero results as no studies have been done in the context of cultural competence in conjunction with the BSN graduate after graduation. The majority of the studies were found in the area of education and training.

I searched major databases in the field of nursing education and psychology, such as EBSCO and Ovid, which looked at behaviors and evaluation tools of cultural competence. Six electronic databases were searched, ERIC, EBSCO, Ovid, ProQuest, CINAHL, and an internet search using Google Scholar covering 2010–2019 to obtain the current state of this concept. All included studies had to be peer-reviewed articles, or scholarly books, white papers, regulatory mandates, or position papers. Of the articles retrieved, most were excluded after the abstract and article review process, leaving articles that were relevant to the study. Articles pertaining to undergraduate level, including BSN and associate degree graduates, were added for contrast. The articles on educational preparation were included because they provided evidence of various interventions used to provide cultural competence training for future nurses. These various methods of instruction included stand-alone courses, integration into the curriculum, or service-learning/immersive experiences. Moreover, not all research studies found were included in this study. Studies greater than 10 years old were excluded unless they had historical significance. Also excluded were non-nursing studies such as business or other disciplines.

#### **Theoretical Framework**

The framework guiding this research is the PCCDHS model by Campinha-Bacote's (2002), which describes the process of becoming culturally competent practitioners. In 1991 Campinha-Bacote conceptualized the model as a result of the changing demographics and economics that led to disparities in health care and the status of people from diverse cultures and ethnic backgrounds in the United States (Campinha-Bacote, 2002). The model views cultural competence as a framework for health care providers to use in developing and implementing culturally responsive health care services. The model posits that providers should perceive themselves as becoming culturally competent rather than already being culturally competent. The first version of the model identified four constructs of cultural competence: cultural awareness, cultural knowledge, cultural skill, and cultural encounters. In 1998, the model was expanded to include the concept of cultural desire as the key to becoming culturally competent and focused on the transcultural aspects of healthcare. Later, the Inventory Assessing the Process for Cultural Competence Among Healthcare Professionals-Revised (IAPCC-R) was developed to measure cultural competence. According to Campinha-Bacote (2010), the research that emerged from the use of the IAPCC-R indicated that cultural encounters were pivotal to the process of becoming culturally competent.

#### **Propositions and Assumptions**

Campinha-Bacote (2002) defined cultural competence as "the development of an ongoing process that includes cultural awareness, cultural knowledge, cultural skills, cultural encounters, and cultural desire" (p. 202). According to Campinha-Bacote,

cultural competence is not a goal or destination one can ever achieve but is a journey that must be continued across the lifespan. This journey across this continuum includes commitment, conceptual and experiential learning, self-reflexivity, motivation, and discipline. The process of obtaining cultural competence is dynamic and involves ongoing work with individuals, families, and communities of diverse cultural backgrounds. Thus, becoming a culturally competent provider is an intentional process that involves a willingness to seek opportunities to explore and interact with different cultures.

The model also assumes that there is a direct relationship between the level of cultural competence of health care providers and their ability to provide effective, culturally responsive health care services. The model posits that there is more variation within ethnic groups than across ethnic groups (Campinha-Bacote, 2002). Thus, acknowledging that individuals from the same ethnic group can exhibit practices and behaviors not necessarily shared by that group. For example, the Haitian culture generally ascribes to a strong belief in Voodoo (Desrosiers & Fleurose, 2002), but certain individuals within that culture may reject that belief entirely.

Further, Campinha-Bacote's (2002) process model is characterized by five interdependent constructs that occur simultaneously: cultural awareness, cultural knowledge, cultural skill, cultural desire, and cultural encounters. To fully understand the model, each construct will be defined and discussed in the following sections.

#### **Cultural Awareness**

Cultural awareness is the ability of the caregiver to demonstrate personal awareness of their own culture while being able to interact with individuals of another culture and incorporate these attributes into their practice (Campinha-Bacote, 1999). Conflicts with cultural beliefs and practices can interfere with individuals who are outside of that culture. Being culturally aware impacts the interactions of care, communication, treatment, and perceptions. However, the tendency is for individuals to use their culture as a benchmark to categorize or judge others. This display of ethnocentrism is evident in the makeup of the nursing hierarchy, which is predominantly White and middle class, with others in the minority. This first step to accepting diversity is awareness and acknowledgment of the different cultures, values, beliefs, practices, and lifeways.

#### Cultural Knowledge

Cultural knowledge is the process of seeking and obtaining a sound educational foundation about diverse cultural and ethnic groups (Campinha-Bacote, 2002). Cultural knowledge is dependent on several factors: development of self-awareness (the way one's culture has influenced one's identity or makeup, and worldview), being able to comprehend from others' perspectives a multicultural world. To achieve cultural knowledge, the health care provider must understand the worldview of the patient (Campinha-Bacote, 2007, p. 37). This stage provides an individual the opportunity to leave his or her own perspective and move into the patient's perspective.

#### **Cultural Skill**

Cultural skill is dedicated to the implementation of cultural knowledge by observing, listening, evaluating, analyzing, interpreting, relating, and communicating. Cultural skill is the ability to gather necessary cultural data that pertains to the patient's health problem and performing a culturally-based assessment. The health care provider should be aware of how the patient's physical, biological, and physiological differences will affect their ability to carry out the proper and appropriate physical evaluation (Campinha-Bacote, 2007, p. 49). Cultural skill entails not using the same treatment methodology to address every patient's health concerns. Nurses who have these capabilities are able to influence outcomes that consist of flexibility, adaptability, a multicultural perspective, and empathy (Campinha-Bacote, 1999).

#### **Cultural Encounters**

Cultural encounters are interactions that are face to face, indirect, or other types of interactions with culturally diverse individuals. Communication abilities are a major component of cultural encounters for being able to understand the various cultures. Cultural encounters also help practitioners learn about and understand different multicultural groups and help to eliminate stereotypes and ethnocentrism (Campinha-Bacote, 2007). Cultural encounter is a process that encourages the health care provider to participate directly in cross-cultural interactions with clients from a culturally diverse background different from that of the provider (Campinha-Bacote, 2007, p.71). In this stage, a health care provider has the opportunity to learn from the patient and use the knowledge gained to address the patient's treatment.

#### **Cultural Desire**

Cultural desire is the motivation and desire to seek out opportunities to be exposed to different cultures to enhance one's cultural competence (Campinha-Bacote, 2007). In terms of health care experts, this means them wanting to participate in the practice of becoming culturally skilled, aware, and knowledgeable. At this stage in the model, a health care provider has picked up a subconscious desire to learn about other cultures without many directives. This stage embraces the act of caring and genuine passion for accepting cultural differences and openness to build on similarities (Campinha-Bacote, 2007, p. 21).

All five constructs are interdependent on one another; thus, the development of any of the constructs will improve the development of the others. Cultural encounter is the construct of central importance because seeking and experiencing many cultural encounters can advance the development of the other four constructs (Campinha-Bacote, 2012). Nonetheless, the development of all five constructs over time is required to become fully competent in the care of individuals from culturally diverse groups (Campinha-Bacote, 2002).

#### **Application of the Research**

A review of the literature demonstrates the focus of the theoretical applications and the methodological studies on BSN graduates having no consensus on a standardized application of how to teach culturally competent content. Campinha-Bacote's model of cultural competence, the PCCDHS, has been used to organize transcultural concepts in nursing education, for measurement of cultural competence, and has been applied to other disciplines, internationally and globally (Kardong-Edgren & Campinha-Bacote, 2008). PCCDHS has been applied to all areas of nursing, including psychiatry, pediatrics, spirituality/ religion, and obstetrics (Alpers & Hanssen,2013). This framework has also been the foundation for the development of other models and theories (Abitz, 2016). The PCCDHS is ideal in the assessment of cultural competence in recent graduates one year or less in practice. Further, the PCCDHS has been endorsed as a model for conducting culturally sensitive research (Ackerman-Barger, 2010; Buscemi, 2011; Campinha-Bacote, 2011), clinical practice within nursing specialties (Hayward & Charette, 2012; Ingram, 2012), and health professions education (Campinha-Bacote, 1998b; Campinha-Bacote et al., 1996; Hawala-Druy & Hill, 2012; Mareno & Hart, 2014). Other applications of this model are as a guiding framework for management and administration, and health care organizations to provide culturally relevant services (Campinha-Bacote, 1999; 2003). **Rationale** 

The PCCDHS model by Campinha-Bacote provides a foundation to guide nursing by detailing the process of becoming a culturally competent health care professional. The model illustrates how culturally competent nurses can support a positive nurse–patient relationship while reducing healthcare disparities through the care provided. The model posits that the provision of culturally responsive care is an important component of effective healthcare services. The PCCDHS has been used extensively in nursing research (Almutairi et al., 2015; Chen et al., 2018; Hart & Mareno, 2016; Silvestri-Elmore et al., 2017) and nursing education (AACN, 2008; National League of Nursing, 2013; Kardong-Edgren et al., 2010) where it has been used to organize transcultural concepts in nursing courses in academia and to assess cultural competence (Kratzke & Bertolo, 2013). Thus, in this study, the model was used as a lens through which to compare themes that are similar and different to the constructs of the PCCDHS during the analysis of the findings. Further, this study may build on the existing PCCDHS model by providing foundational evidence of recent graduates' perceptions regarding the relative value of cultural knowledge acquired through academic preparation and cultural knowledge that is acquired through clinical experiences in caring for multicultural populations at the community, family, and patient levels.

#### Literature Review Related to Key Variables and/or Concepts

The influence of a global migration on the population is apparent in all areas of the economy, especially healthcare. This has impacted the need to educate nurses that can appropriately care for a diverse population. Nursing education has been charged with educating students to develop knowledge, skills, and attitudes, which promotes awareness of culturally diverse individuals. Studies on the education of nurses indicate that when cultural content is included in the curriculum, cultural competence among students is increased (Mesler, 2014; Musolino et al.; 2010; Reyes et al., 2013). What follows is a brief summary and synthesis of the extant research published between January 1, 2015, and March 15, 2020, describing levels of cultural competence among BSN students, the efficacy of programs designed to enhance cultural competence among BSN students, and evaluations of cultural competence among practicing nurses.

### Nursing Education preparation and Cultural Competence

Since the initiation of the mandate to incorporate culturally competent content into the curriculum, nursing education programs have been challenged to meet the expectations of developing culturally competent nurse graduates ready for entry into practice. Nursing educators have not been consistent in the way that cultural content is taught, and there is no consensus as to the best method for teaching cultural content and increasing cultural competence (Easterby et al., 2012; Kardong-Edgren et al., 2010; Long, 2012).

Byrne (2018) conducted a mixed-methods study comparing the effectiveness of two educational programs designed to increase cultural competence among 38 undergraduate nursing students in the United States. The first program delivered cultural content in a lecture format, while the second program used a lecture plus simulation format using standardized patients. Levels of cultural competence were assessed using the inventory for assessing the process of cultural competence (IAPCC-Student Version) (SV). After the education was delivered, a debriefing was conducted with the participants in the standardized patient group. Participants were between 17 and 20 years old, and most were female, White, and spoke English as their first language. Scores on the IAPCC were increased significantly from cultural awareness pre-education to cultural competence post-education. There were no significant differences in the post-education scores between those who attended the lecture only course and those who attended the lecture plus simulation course. All the participants in the standardized patient group made positive comments and found the simulation experience to be valuable. The perceptions of those who attended the lecture only course was not explored.

Similarly, Stiles et al. (2018) conducted a quasi-experimental study to compare the effectiveness of integrating cultural content into the curriculum (control group) to a stand-alone culture course with simultaneous field experiences (treatment group) at increasing cultural competence among undergraduate nursing students. All 53 students in their junior year received the treatment, and 19 students in their senior year were included in the control group. The control group had a larger White representation of 72% and under 25 years of age 76%, while the treatment group was noted to have a larger representation of Native Indian, /Hawaiian, Asian, Black, and Hispanic, with only 34% White. The Transcultural Self-Efficacy Tool (TSET) consisted of three subscales (cognitive, practical, and affective) and was used to measure participants' self-reported ability to provide culturally sensitive care. Post education, Transcultural Self-Efficacy Tool scores were significantly increased compared to baseline among students who received the experimental treatment but not among controls. When compared to the controls, the post-education Transcultural Self-Efficacy Tool scores of the students in the experimental group were significantly higher. The strength of this study was the quasiexperimental design and that the sample consisted of a more diverse student population than prior studies. However, a limitation identified was the unbalanced distribution among participants in the control group (homogeneity) and the treatment group (diverse).

Grower et al. (2019) completed a longitudinal study on cultural competence among 66 Australian nursing students following an international service-learning experience. The IAPCC-SV was used to measure the cultural competency intermittently over a period of 12 months and 23 participants. The results indicated that the immersive experiences resulted in immediate improvements in IAPCC-SV scores, which were sustained over time. Nonetheless, the participants' scores improved between time 2 to time 3 and remained in the culturally aware, skill, and knowledge category. Strengths of the study were the longitudinal research design, and that cultural competence was measured while students were immersed in providing care to diverse populations, simulating the work environment.

A well-designed educational program can improve cultural competence no matter the method of delivery (Byrne, 2018). However, combining stand-alone courses with simultaneous field experiences were noted to be more beneficial in improving cultural competence. The use of immersive experiences provided the most impact in terms of sustained and immediate improvement in cultural competence (Gower et al., 2019). All of the studies found that significant improvements in cultural competence had resulted from exposure to cultural education. However, the methods used to provide cultural education varied greatly across studies and included stand-alone courses (Byrne, 2018; Schuessler et al., 2018), field experiences (Grower et al., 2019; Schuessler & James, 2018), simulation (Byrne, 2018), standard integrated content (Schuessler et al., 2018), and a combination of methods (Byrne, 2018; Schuessler et al., 2018). Despite the observed increases in cultural competence that resulted from cultural education, the differences between the studies on design and in the types of educational methods examined provided little evidence for increased effectiveness of any educational method. This review of current publications highlights the relevance of this study by highlighting the need for qualitative research to expand our understanding of the effects of different types of academic preparation on levels of cultural competence post-graduation. The next section provides a synthesis of cultural competence among practicing nurses.

#### **Cultural Competence in Practice**

Almutairi, McCarthy, and Gardner (2014) studied cultural competence among practicing nurses in Saudi Arabia. Most of the participants were expatriate non-Saudi nurses (NSN) from other countries. The authors used a qualitative case study design and Campinha-Bacote's (2002) the process of cultural competence in the delivery of healthcare services (PCCDHS) model as the conceptual framework. All participants had at least 1 year of hospital experience. The authors noted that the NSN demonstrated a few of the constructs depicted in the PCCDHS. Ethnocentrism played a major role in the interactions of NSN with patients; this created barriers to the development of cultural competence. Other emergent themes included culture shock and disempowerment. The official language within the hospital was English, however, the local population did not speak English, and the staff did not speak the local language, making communication difficult and resulting misunderstandings; thus, most of the reflections on culture shock were related to language barriers. The NSN also reported that they had no control over the rules of conduct in the hospital setting and felt a loss of control over professional situations. The study is novel in that it highlights the challenges faced by nurses practicing in a culture different from their own. This is supported by Almutairi et al. (2017) study of nurses in Canada. In their study findings, the way people conceptualized

differences and their cultural upbringing shape their heritages. The influence of the nurses' country of birth, age, and experience influenced their perception of cultural competence and its effects on caring for a multicultural population.

Mareno and Hart (2014) compared the perceptions of nurses with undergraduate degrees to nurses with graduate degrees on cultural competence when caring for patients and families from diverse populations. The Clinical Cultural Competency Questionnaire was used to assess levels of cultural competence among the participants. The sample consisted of 365 nurses from a state in the southeastern United States. Participants were predominantly White, female, currently employed, and spoke no languages other than English. The groups were similar in age and number of years since licensure. However, nurses with undergraduate degrees worked primarily in the hospital setting, while those with graduate degrees did not. Most participants reported having received little or no workplace training on cultural competence. The Clinical Cultural Competency Questionnaire subscale scores were at a moderate level for cultural awareness, but at low levels for cultural knowledge, cultural skill, and comfort during encounters/situations. Nurses with graduate degrees had significantly higher levels of cultural knowledge compared to undergraduate nurses, but there were no significant differences between the groups on any of the other subscales of the Clinical Cultural Competency Questionnaire. The sample was gathered from nurses working in a variety of settings, which helps support the external validity of the study findings.

Similarly, Kouta et al. (2016) examined levels of cultural competence among 170 Greek nurses before and after a training workshop on cultural competence. The Papadopoulos, Tilki, and Taylor model was used to frame the study. The participants represented a broad range of ages (26-62 years) and practice settings. Most were female and reported having frequent contact with people from other nationalities. The results demonstrated that community nurses who participated in the workshop significantly improved their level of cultural competence. The longitudinal pre- and post-test design was a strength of this study.

Silvestri-Elmore et al. (2017) compared perceived levels of cultural competence among 126 nurses who had graduated from nursing school within the past 12 months and had received cultural education during nursing school by way of either: a stand-along course, integration of cultural content throughout their nursing curriculum, or cultural immersion experience. A nationwide sample was recruited for the study. Perceived levels of cultural competence were measured using the Clinical Cultural Competency Questionnaire. Hispanic ethnicity and the length of time since entering the practice setting were associated with higher levels of cultural competence. The majority of participants (n = 124; 98.4%) reported that they had received cultural education through content integrated into their courses, but those who participated in a cultural immersion experience (n = 38; 32.2%) had significantly higher levels of perceived cultural competence compared to those who did not (p = .003). The stand-alone course and the integration of cultural content in the curriculum were not associated with higher levels of cultural competence among practicing nurses. Because some participants had received more than one type of cultural education, it is possible that the results observed among

those who participated in an immersive experience could reflect the cumulative effects of having received several types of cultural education.

Current studies have examined several aspects of nurses' ability to implement culturally competent care in the practice setting. Most of the studies have been quantitative in nature; only one study used a qualitative design (Almutairi et al., 2018). Two of the studies were conducted in the United States (Silvestri-Elmore et al., 2017), the remaining two in international settings (Almutairi et al., 2014; Kouta et al., 2016). The findings of the qualitative study by Almutairi, et al. (2014) indicated that a group of nurses who were members of racial/ethnic and religious minorities expressed ethnocentric ideas and experienced language barriers when caring for patients from the racial/ethnic majority represented in the practice setting which impeded their sense of control over their professional practice. Similarly, Almutairi et al. (2017) indicated that nurses who spoke the same language or culture scored higher perceptions of cultural competence. This indicates that nurses who are members of racial/ethnic and religious minorities may also have difficulty in practicing culturally competent care. These findings are relevant to nurses practicing in the United States because of the great diversity of the population. In contrast, Silvestri-Elmore et al. (2017) found that nurses who were members of an ethnic minority in the United States (Hispanic) had higher levels of cultural competence compared to other racial/ethnic groups. However, the participants of the study had received some type of cultural education, a factor that was not assessed in the study by Almutairi et al. (2014). Indeed, the findings of the remaining studies also indicated that having received cultural education contributed to

improvements in cultural competence among practicing nurses. Mareno and Hart (2014) determined that having a graduate degree was associated with higher levels of cultural knowledge, but that knowledge did not lead to culturally competent practice. Similarly, Kouta et al. (2016) found that training in the form of a workshop increased cultural competence among practicing nurses. The findings of this research are congruent with that of other studies (Byrne, 2018; Chen et al., 2018; Choi & Kim, 2018; Cruz et al., 2018; Grower et al., 2019; Kouta et al., 2016; Schuessler et al., 2018) which indicated that cultural training and immersive experiences influence the development of cultural competence. However, two studies found that nurses may lack the ability to translate cultural knowledge into the practice of culturally competent care (Almutairi et al., 2014; Mareno & Hart, 2014).

Limitations to these studies included the use of convenience samples (Almutairi et al., 2014; Kouta et al., 2016; Mareno & Hart, 2014; Silvestri-Elmore et al., 2017), the potential for recall bias associated with cross-sectional designs (Silvestri-Elmore et al., 2017), homogeneity of the participants (Mareno & Hart, 2014), and small sample sizes (Almutairi et al., 2014). Nonetheless, the findings indicated that despite the noted improvements in cultural competence that may be derived from exposure to training or education, there is a need for more qualitative research to explore BSN nurses' perceptions of their preparedness to practice culturally competent care and how they go about doing so.

## **Cultural Competence of BSN Students**

Chen et al. (2018) studied the factors that contributed to the development of cultural competence among 106 students enrolled in either an associate of science in nursing program or an RN to BSN program at several universities in the United States. The researchers used the IAPCC-SV to assess cultural competence. The findings of the study indicated that participants exhibited moderate levels of cultural competence overall. Having experience in a health-related field was associated with significantly higher scores on the cultural skills subscale of the IAPCC-SV. However, cultural encounters and cultural knowledge were the strongest contributors to the development of cultural competence.

Choi and Kim (2018) conducted a cross-sectional study of 236 South Korean BSN students comparing the effects of cultural education and cultural experiences on levels of cultural competence. Cultural competence was measured using the Cultural Competence Scale (CCS), a 27-item instrument with five subscales (knowledge, skills, experience, awareness, and sensitivity). The average score on the CCS was in the moderate range, with the cultural awareness subscale having the highest average score (4.04 out of 5) and the cultural skills subscale receiving the lowest score on average (2.50 out of 5). Previous exposure to a variety of personal cultural experiences and having received cultural education were associated with significantly higher scores on the CCS. The strongest predictor of increasing cultural competence was having received cultural education ( $\beta = 0.280$ , p < .001). These findings were in contrast to those of Chen et al. (2018), who found that having received continuing education credits or formal education had no association with levels of cultural competence.

Cruz et al. (2018) studied the cultural competence among 2,163 BSN students in nine countries outside of the United States to explore associations between respondents' demographic characteristics and their levels of cultural competence, measured using a 20item version of the CCS. The findings found a moderate range of cultural competence, as was found in Chen et al. (2018). The scores on the CCS averaged in the moderate range of cultural competence overall, but there was substantial variation by country. Gender, increasing age, year of study, having received cultural training, experience taking care of diverse patients and special populations, and living in a culturally diverse environment were associated with significantly higher levels of cultural competence. Students in their fourth year of study had significantly higher scores on the CCS (p < .001) when compared to students in their second and third years of study, whether or not they had received any training in cultural competence. These findings indicated that while students may enter BSN programs with a moderate understanding and capacity for cultural competence, exposure to culturally diverse populations during their BSN studies contributes to the process of becoming culturally competent. However, Cruz et al. (2018) proceeded with an individual item analysis of the CCS, and the results indicated that students were not confident in their abilities to discuss health beliefs and behaviors with their clients based on nursing knowledge. The implication is that knowledge gains in cultural competence that are achieved while enrolled in a BSN program may not be enough to meet the challenging demands of the practice setting.

The findings of all three of the studies indicated that current levels of cultural competence among BSN students are in the moderate range and that experiences with culturally diverse populations, whether personal or professional in nature, are important contributors to the development of cultural competence among BSN students (Chen et al., 2018; Choi & Kim, 2018; Cruz et al., 2018). However, there were also some discrepant findings between the studies. While Choi and Kim (2018) and Cruz et al. (2018) found that students generally lacked confidence in their ability to apply cultural skills, Chen et al. (2018) found that students who had cultural experiences were confident in their cultural skills. Another discrepancy was regarding the contribution of training and formal education to the development of cultural competence. In the international studies by Choi and Kim (2018) and Cruz et al. (2018), training and education in cultural competence were associated with significant increases in cultural competence among BSN students. However, Chen et al. (2018) found that having received continuing education credits or formal education had no association with levels of cultural competence. One possible reason for the inconsistency of the findings is that the studies by Choi and Kim (2018) and Cruz et al. (2018) took place in countries that display low levels of diversity within their populations. The study by Chen et al. (2018) was conducted in the United States, a country with a highly diverse population; thus, students may have felt more comfortable with their cultural skills by interacting with diverse patient populations on a regular basis. This may also explain why in the same study, higher levels of cultural knowledge were associated with increases in cultural competence, but there was no added benefit to acquiring that knowledge through formal training or education (Chen et al., 2018).

Limitations shared by all three studies were in the ability to generalize the findings, which was somewhat impeded by the demographic homogeneity of the participants, measurement differences (the IAPCC-SV vs. the CCS), and the use of self-reported instruments which have the potential for social desirability and response bias. More importantly, none of the studies shed light on the specific reasons why some BSN students feel more confident in applying cultural skills than others or what types of experiences, training, and education students find most valuable at enhancing cultural competence. This qualitative study is needed to provide an additional perspective that has not been considered by studies focusing on BSN nursing students: the application of culturally competent care in the professional setting.

#### **Summary and Conclusions**

The BSN graduate is faced with many challenges on a daily basis, among them is the expectation to provide safe and culturally appropriate care. The majority of the studies reviewed used quantitative designs with limited qualitative input. Those studies reported a moderate range of cultural competence among nursing students and practicing nurses. They also indicated that cultural education contributes to improvements in cultural competence, but the findings of these studies do not provide strong evidence regarding the relative effectiveness of the various modes of delivery. The absence of qualitative research has limited understanding of BSN graduates' abilities to provide culturally competent care and how cultural education contributes to those abilities. This suggests a need for a more in-depth exploration of their experiences. Meticulous preparation and planning are necessary when examining cultural competence, as it cultivates complex nuances, but still, warrants continued investigation. The study used a qualitative design to investigate how BSN nurse graduates integrate cultural competence into planning care for a multicultural population. Further, the study contributes to the understanding of the types of cultural education received by practicing BSN graduate nurses and their perceptions of the value of cultural education. The findings could aid nursing education, faculty, and the governing bodies of nursing in determining the best way to cultivate cultural competence among nursing graduates one year into practice. In Chapter 3, I present a detailed outline of the research design, methods, data collection.

## Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this study was to understand the lived experiences of recent BSN graduates as they develop and implement cultural competence in planning care for patients from different cultural affiliations. Chapter 3 discusses the research design and why the use of a phenomenological qualitative standard was most appropriate for this study. This chapter also includes detailed descriptions of the introduction to the design and methods, the researcher's role, recruitment process, sampling techniques, geographic location of the study, the procedures for data collection and analysis, and any ethical considerations.

## **Research Design and Rationale**

I used a qualitative phenomenological study to address the following research question: What are the lived experiences of recent BSN graduates (1 year or less into practice) of integrating cultural competence into planning care for a multicultural population? Phenomenology is a philosophical movement founded by Edmund Husserl. Husserl's phenomenology focuses on the detailed description of consciousness as experienced from the first-person point of view (Husserl, 1962). Additionally, Heidegger's interpretive hermeneutic phenomenology is used for studying human experiences. Phenomenology's aim in research is to describe as accurately as possible the phenomenon without any pre-given framework but remaining true to the facts (Giorgi, 1985). The concept of epoche'is central to phenomenology, as it is important to focus on the individual's reflection on the things they experience (Welton, 1999). Phenomenology allows individuals to respond to events and the meaning of their lived experiences (Houser, 2018, p. 403; Wertz et al., 2011), which discloses the essence or structure of meaning inherent to the human experience through imaginative variations (Finlay, 2009). Phenomenology is the best method for this study because few studies have investigated this phenomenon from the participants and their experiences.

The central concepts of this study are cultural competence, new BSN graduate, and a multicultural population. Cultural competence, in essence, is a lifelong process of seeking and improving cultural awareness, cultural skill, cultural knowledge, cultural desires, and cultural encounters in working with individuals, families, and communities to provide culturally competent care (Campinha-Bacote, 2002). To achieve cultural competence, the nurse must develop the capacity to progress through the interrelated concepts, which aligns with Campinha-Bacote's model. A BSN graduate nurse was defined as an individual with a BSN degree who is practicing as a registered professional nurse one year or less (Kajander-Unkuri et al., 2014) and caring for a multicultural population in a hospital or home care setting in the United States. For this study, a multicultural population was defined as a group or group within the community that is formed by individuals from different backgrounds, cultures, ethnicities, and races, all seeking health care services within the same setting (Giger, 2007).

### **Role of the Researcher**

My role as the researcher in this qualitative study was that of an observer– participant, who is defined as the involvement of this researcher as an active participant in the subject under study to thoroughly understand the subject without changing it (Houser, 2018). In this qualitative research design, data collection and analysis were filtered through my perspective as the researcher. The researcher's development of selfawareness and engagement in reflexivity is essential, which includes a critical reflection on how the researcher's backgrounds, assumptions, positioning, and behaviors impact the research process (Hennink et al., 2011). My role as the researcher could be seen as a power relationship where the subjects being interviewed are intimidated by my position, facial expression, or gestures. To mitigate this occurrence, I did not push participants to answer questions they did not want to answer, neither did I share stories from my experiences or other participants' stories. Researcher bias was eliminated through bracketing.

# Bracketing

The researcher's pre-conception about the topic requires full comprehension of the problem investigated and be able to bracket or hold these pre-conceptions to fully understand the lived experiences of the participant and do not impose a priori hypotheses of their skills (Creswell, 2007, p. 277). This bracketing allows the researcher to understand, interpret, and analyze the data more objectively (Creswell, 2007). The researcher sets aside their previous knowledge, feelings, or biases of the phenomenon investigated. Bracketing is a cognitive process of removing presuppositions and beliefs, remaining non-judgmental, and being receptive to data revealed (Carpenter, 2011). Bracketing allows for an accurate description of the phenomenon investigated. I put aside any biases related to the subject or topic during the face-to-face interviews of data collection. I was open to the influence of demographic data such as age and sex that may affect the interview observation–participation process. A reflexive attitude is also required to acknowledge the influence of the researcher's bias and the effect on the research process.

# **Researcher Biases**

I have been a nurse for over 30 years. In that time, I have served in many capacities in nursing, including clinical staff nurse, educator, public health nurse, nurse leader, and a student at the doctoral level in nursing education. I observed the changing demographics of the nation globally and locally and became interested in how nurses are putting cultural competency training into practice when caring for a multicultural population. Investigating how schools of nursing chose to teach cultural competence content and the outcomes of nurses one year or less in practice was the basis for the study. I graduated several decades ago with no courses or experiences dedicated to cultural competence. Thus, I explored how new graduates experience this phenomenon putting aside personal experiences and views and focus on the participants' account of their experiences and realities. I minimized bias by recruiting participants from the northeastern, southeast, west, and the midwestern United States and not directly from my place of employment; I did not have any personal or professional relationships with the participants. Hence, the issues or supervisory or instructor relationships with power over participants did not take place. A \$10 gift card was offered as a thank-you incentive for participation in this study.

### Methodology

# **Participant Selection Logic**

The target population was BSN graduate nurses who have been practicing 1 year of less in a clinical facility, including hospitals, nursing homes, home care, or public health nursing settings in the United States and are working full or part time. "BSN graduate" was operationally defined as a BSN-prepared nurse with 1 year or less in practice. To enhance the probability of reaching saturation with a relatively small sample size (Kindsiko & Poltimäe, 2019) and reduce the potential for heterogeneity of the sample, nurses with an associate of science in nursing, associate degree in nursing, masters, and doctoral degrees were excluded from this study. There were no age limits; participants had to be fluent in the English language, but English did need not be their native language.

The use of purposive sampling allows the researcher to gain a deeper understanding of the experiences of a specific group of participants (Hennink et al., 2011). It ensures the sampling of more participants who have had experiences relating to this particular phenomenon. I used a purposive sampling method to recruit first-year resident nurses working in hospitals from each of the regions of the United States (Northeast, Midwest, Southeast, and West), which provided a variety of new graduates who have encountered a variety of multicultural environments and experiences after entering the profession and limited sampling biases. Purposive sampling also allowed me to gather in-depth, rich information relevant to the phenomenon of study. If there was a lack of participants, the use of snowball sampling was used to gain referrals from participants. Participants were asked to recommend fellow nurses who possess the same criteria of BSN graduates who are in practice for one year or less. My contact information was provided for this purpose.

Sample size justification has been a debated issue in qualitative research (Sandwlowski, 1995). However, many researchers concluded that it is not contingent on the number of interviews but the principle of saturation. Saturation is when the researcher stops collecting data because fresh data no longer sparks new insights or reveals new properties (Creswell, 2014). The sample size is contingent on a number of factors relating to the epistemological, methodological, and practical issues of the research (Sandwloski, 1995). Studying approximately 10–15 participants is usually enough to obtain saturation (Groenewald, 2004). The inclusion criteria are guided by the goal of the study. There are three inclusion criteria that had to be met: (a) recent BSN graduates practicing 1 year or less, (b) must be a RN, and (c) must be working in a hospital or home care setting, or public health. Exclusion criteria included holding an associate degree in nursing or holding a master's degree or doctoral degree in any field. Potential participants were screened during the recruitment process. Those who were interested but did not meet inclusion criteria were notified of exclusion and thanked for their interest in the study. A sample was sought that included at least two participants from each geographical region of the United States.

### Instrumentation

This study used two researcher-developed instruments: a demographic questionnaire and an interview protocol.

## **Demographic Questionnaire**

A demographic questionnaire was administered to participants prior to the interview process (Appendix A). Data such as age, time in professional practice, and the influence of educational delivery of cultural content were gathered to describe the composition of the sample and to help determine whether the sample was representative of the larger population. The use of a demographic questionnaire allowed me to describe the characteristics of the participants. Past research in cultural competence demographic data such as age and cultural background has played an important role (Almutairi et al., 2015; Chen et al., 2018; Hart & Mareno, 2016; Sandell & Tuppy, 2015) in the level of cultural competence.

## **Researcher-Developed Interview Questionnaire**

An interview protocol was used for this study (Appendix B). The interview protocol consists of five questions that were guided by the theoretical framework of cultural competence designed by Campinha-Bacote. I used a semi-structured interview technique with open-ended questions developed in advance, allowing me to use followup questions to probe the participant for clarity, interpretations, and practices (see Morse & Richards, 2002). The questions were developed to help participants share their lived experiences of caring for a multicultural population. For example, one question is "Tell me about your experiences in providing culturally competent care to your patients" (Appendix B). During each interview, participants were allowed to express their thoughts and feelings through specific questions. The participants were also allowed to add any information that provides clarity to their statements.

## **Content Validity**

Research studies must be rigorously conducted to provide comprehension and conclusions that are true to other researchers, practitioners, and readers (Merriam, 2009). According to Creswell (2005), the validity of a study is confirmed if the measuring instrument actually measures what it intends to measure. Lincoln and Guba (2000) indicated that research findings should be secure enough to construct social policy or have legislation based on them. Although this qualitative study cannot change social policy or legislation based on the findings, the lived experiences of BSN graduates one year or less integrating cultural competence in planning care for a multicultural population will add to the body of knowledge by providing an understanding of their perceptions. These in-depth interviews provided enough detail to effectively conclude and answer the research question.

Content validity of the interview protocol was ensured by developing interview questions based on Campinha-Bacote's (2002) model of cultural competence and by eliciting the input of my committee members. This model has been used extensively in nursing research and education. Campinha-Bacote's model is divided into five concepts: Cultural awareness, cultural knowledge, cultural skill, cultural encounters, and cultural desire. The questions were designed to elicit responses that describe how each of the concepts is reflected through the individual experiences of participants (Almutairi et al., 2015; Hart & Mareno, 2016). These questions posed contributed to answering the research question: What are the lived experiences of recent BSN graduates (one year or less into practice) of integrating cultural competence into planning care for a multicultural population?

### **Procedures for Recruitment, Participation & Data Collection**

Participants were recruited using social media (Facebook, Twitter, Instagram) through an announcement. The second round of recruitment using social media and snowball sampling served as a strategic method for recruitment as more participants were required to reach saturation. The flyer included my contact information along with information about confidentiality for those eligible for participation. I first screened interested individuals for eligibility by asking two to three questions using the inclusion and exclusion criteria. I obtained an electronic informed consent from those deemed eligible for the study. The consent included information regarding the interview, voluntary participation, ability to withdraw at any time, access to transcript for confirmation, and publication of findings. I used numbers to mask the identity of each participant. In this way, confidentiality was maintained.

I sought a minimum of two or three nurses from each region (Northeast, Midwest, Southeast, and West) for a total of between ten and fifteen respondents; if additional participants were needed, then the other regions would have been included. The use of these specific locations allowed for a variety of regional dynamics that may affect how this cohort's interpretation of their experience relates to this phenomenon. I chose these specific locations for this study to see if there are similarities of differences between regions that impact the care of multicultural patients from BSN graduates one year or less in practice. Interviews were conducted via the secured platform Facetime in all the interview processes to ensure that each geographic location were represented in the sample. At the point where no new themes were discovered, this indicated that the point of saturation has been achieved, and recruitment ceased. I conducted interviews and audio recorded the data collected from each participant verbatim. The data can only be accessed by myself and the committee chair. The frequency of data collection was based on the availability of the participants and conducted until the point of saturation. Participants were informed of the option to withdraw at any time during the study without explanation or questions. All participants were notified of follow-up interviews should there be a need for clarification of data. Audio recordings were obtained from each interview and copied verbatim into a written transcript. Enough participants were not available initially so there was a need to have more participants. A second round of advertisement on social media was conducted, and snowball sampling was used as an alternative method for recruitment. Fenner et al. (2012) discovered a high response rate at low cost for recruitment into a study using social media advertisements, and that subjects were highly engaged once recruited by this method. At the end of each interview, participants were thanked and informed of the option to receive a copy of the study after publication.

The method of data collection was one-to-one interviews between the participant and me. I transcribed the data verbatim from the audio-recordings of each participant. The duration of the data collection period depended on the number of participants needed to obtain saturation. Participants were notified in the event necessary clarification for verification of transcript. A written transcript of the participant's interview was available for feedback and conformation. Data security was maintained securely by Flash Drive and backed up on my computer in a password protected file accessible only to me.

### Data Analysis Plan

I used thematic analysis to guide the analysis. This allowed attention to relevant data and identification of specific themes emerging from the data, as well as the conceptual framework of the study that answered the research question. I utilized Colaizzi's (1978) strategy, which analyzes the data in seven steps (Sanders, 2003; Speziale & Carpenter, 2007) as follows:

1. Each transcript was read and re-read in order to obtain a general sense of the whole content.

2. For each transcript, significant statements that pertain to the phenomenon under study was extracted.

3. Meanings were be formulated from these significant statements.

4. The formulated meanings should be sorted into categories, clusters of themes, and themes.

5. The findings of the study was integrated into an exhaustive description of the phenomenon under study.

6. The fundamental structure of the phenomenon was described.

7. Validation of the findings was sought from the research participants to compare the researcher's descriptive results with their experiences.

According to Miriam (1998) and Creswell (2014), researchers should analyze the data simultaneously with the collection process to eliminate repetitions and provide

focus. This process facilitated the ongoing analysis of emerging themes and patterns. In the use of the specific sampling procedures, discrepant case sampling was not of concern as this phenomenological study is seeking an explanation, not modifying an emerging theory. All cases, negative or positive, were be welcomed to offer insight into the phenomenon.

I intended to use the qualitative software program NVivo to assist with analyzing the data and coding. This program has the capability of storing and organizing data in qualitative studies. However, there was numerous issues that could not be solved in a timely manner therefore, hand-coding was used to confirm significant statements, generating meaning and essence description (Moustakas, 1994).

### **Issues of Trustworthiness**

## Credibility

According to Lincoln and Guba (1985), to ensure confirmability and credibility is to ensure those participants being interviewed are qualified to discuss the phenomenon this researcher seeks to explore. The participants were screened according to the inclusion criteria for being qualified to participate in the study. Member checking is also known as participant or respondent validation and is used to confirm the credibility of the data collection. Participants are allowed to review transcripts of data collected to ask follow-up questions, clarify purposes, and to verify and establish credibility postinterview and analysis (Neuman, 2006).

# **Triangulation**

According to Creswell (2013), when conducting qualitative research, at least two validation strategies should be employed. These strategies include Triangulation, member checking, thick, rich description, and peer review. Triangulation refers to gathering data by more than one method. Although this study was primarily dependent on interviews, when possible, observations of participants' behaviors were noted when conducting face-to-face interactions. Denzin (1978) described four types of triangulations: data triangulation, investigator triangulation, theory triangulation, and methodological triangulation. This study incorporated data triangulation (collection of data from different types of people) and methodological triangulation (use of observations, interviews, and field notes) by participants from different regions of the US, involving interviews, observations, and a demographic questionnaire.

# Member Checking

Member checking was used to determine the accuracy of the data resulting from the final report on specific descriptions and themes of each participant (Creswell, 2014). Participants were asked to consent to follow-up questions for clarity and to confirm the information provided.

### Saturation

Saturation was determined when no further themes or no new data that reveal any new themes (Creswell, 2014). The point of saturation was met when no new information or data is uncovered.

# Reflexivity

I reflected on my role and how it shaped the direction of the study. I also reflected on the participants' personal backgrounds, culture, and experiences, which can influence the interpretation of the resulting.

## **Peer Review**

In order to evaluate the worth to the professional discipline peer review were a part of this study approach. The mentor and committee member will review all data collected for compliance with this methodology.

# **Prolonged Engagement**

Prolonged engagement is defined as contact with the participants until the end of the study. In this way, clarification can be done, and the facilitation of member checking (Houser, 2018). Participants were contacted via email to follow-up if deemed necessary until the study has ended. This is also included in the informed consent documentation prior to agreeing to participate.

## Transferability

Transferability refers to the results of the study being able to transfer to situations with similar subjects and settings. The reliability of transferability can be jeopardized if assessments are performed over time, by different people, or are highly subjective (Creswell, 2003). A thick, rich description is the use of the participants' own words as much as possible to get as much detail, emotion, and context for a more in-depth understanding of the participants' experiences with this phenomenon (Creswell, 2007; Denzin, 1978). Variation in participation is another method to ensure transferability; this

can be accomplished by seeking a minimum number of participants from each region of the U.S. In this way, the setting and the sample of this study is adequately described to determine applicability (Houser, 2018).

## Dependability

The repetition of the study with similar participants in similar circumstances will determine the consistency of the findings. I used an audit trail to chronicle all procedures and **to** document the process for this study. An audit trail describes how data were collected, analyzed, and interpreted (Cutcliffe & McKenna, 2004; Lincoln & Guba, 1985). The audit trail includes the audiotape recordings of the interviews, the exact transcriptions of the interviews, the field notes taken after each interview, and the reflexive journal of this researcher. This process helped to enhance the trustworthiness of the findings.

## Confirmability

I ensured objectivity by reducing bias in all methods and procedures. Minimizing researcher bias was done in several ways, as described by Yin (2011). I followed the protocols in place for a qualitative study. Using audio recordings to capture the interview verbatim prevents adding or excluding data. I used bracketing of personal experiences, biases, and perceptions prior to conducting the research, allowing the participants to express their experiences without being influenced by the researcher.

#### **Intra-Coder Reliability**

Intra-coder reliability refers to ensuring that the application using the same processes and standards when coding individual responses. The adherence and accuracy of the steps in the data analysis plan provided the consistency required. According to Yin (1994), the comprehensiveness of the steps taken during this research study in data collection and the use of multiple analytical perspectives (cross-checking codes, checking transcripts, constantly comparing data with codes, and writing memos about codes) contributed to the accuracy of the conclusions drawn. Specific steps in the data analysis process were followed to ensure intra-coder reliability.

## **Ethical Procedures**

I sought approval from the Walden University IRB Committee (study # 03-04-21-0760978). The purpose of providing informed consent is to ensure that each participant understands what it means to participate in this study. Thus, electronic informed consent was provided to participants explaining the risks and benefits before initiating the interviews. Candidates were assured that no identifying information were retained in the study database. Confidentiality and identity masking of the participants using numerical pseudonyms were incorporated. Full transparency on the purpose of the study, their role in the study, and the disposition of the findings were communicated to the participants. Potential participants were informed of the interview process and that they may withdraw from the study at any time. Permission to be audio-taped with verbatim transcription of data was requested via the consent form, along with the risks and benefits of participation in this research study.

Possible ethical dilemmas of data collection and dissemination of findings can be mitigated by adhering to the procedures and applying the standards accepted by the scientific community. Confidential interviews were conducted at the convenience of the participant regarding date and time. All interview responses were kept confidential and under the possession of this researcher in a password locked computer in a passwordprotected file. A \$10 gift card was provided as a thank you for study participation. At the completion of the study, the recordings and raw data were retained for seven years and then destroyed.

#### Summary

This qualitative research study employed a phenomenological methodology that is applicable to the field of nursing. The purpose of this study as to understand the lived experiences of recent BSN graduates as they develop and implement cultural competence in planning care for patients from different cultural affiliations. I explored the experiences of new BSN graduates one year or less in practice, integrating cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients. The collection of data were one-on-one open-ended interviews guided by Campinha-Bacote's five subscales of cultural competence. The verbatim transcription, member checking, bracketing, triangulation, prolonged engagement with participants, and an audit trail will lend to the credibility and trustworthiness of the study. I used Colaizzi's process of phenomenological data analysis to describe the lived experiences of the participants. In this way, a rich description can be added to the body of knowledge about the experience of providing culturally competent care. In chapter 4, the analysis of the data is presented.

## Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to explore and understand the lived experiences of BSN graduates with 1 year or less in practice integrating cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients. The research question directly addressed this purpose as well as the gap in the literature. In this chapter, I present the findings of this study. I describe the setting where the study was conducted and the demographics of the group of participants. A description of the data collection process, along with the data analysis process are presented. The results are organized based on the major themes that emerged from the data along with subthemes and exemplars of respondents' perceptions.

### Setting

To my knowledge there were no personal or organizational conditions that influenced the participants or their experiences at the time of this study that influenced the interpretation of the study results. All participants were recruited and contacted via social media and using snowball sampling. The interviews were conducted in a comfortable, uninterrupted room in the participants home.

#### **Demographics**

The participants consisted of nine females and one male (N=10). Nine of the participants were between 19–25 years old, and one participant was between 26–30 years old. All participants reported having a BSN degree and had been practicing 1 year or less in a health care facility. Each interview was conducted via FaceTime, recorded, and transcribed verbatim. There were four Caucasian, four African American, one Asian, and

one Hispanic participant. Two nurses located in the Northeast, four nurses were from the Southeast, and four nurses were from the Midwest. The participant from the Western region declined to continue further in the study due to time constraints. Thus, this participant was not included in the data analysis.

## **Data Collection**

Each person who responded to the recruitment materials was screened for eligibility. Four respondents were not included in the study as they did not meet the criteria, and they were thanked for their willingness to participate. Respondents deemed eligible to participate proceeded to the consent process. Those who consented to participation were then scheduled for an interview. To ensure confidentiality and anonymity code names and numbers were used to represent each participant (e.g., Participant 1, Participant 2). Data collection began March 2021 and concluded in April 2021.

Once the date and time were set, a FaceTime call was placed, which provided a secure platform for an audiovisual interaction. All participants were able to access FaceTime. The interviews were approximately 40 minutes in length and were recorded and later transcribed verbatim. Prior to concluding the interview, the participant was reminded that a follow-up call or email would be done after transcription to (member check) review the interview or clarify any ambiguous notations. Participants were also informed that they could refer friends who were similar in their educational status. The use of snowball sampling was beneficial, as most participants had peers who also were

new to the profession and were working 1 year or less. A total of 11 participants were recruited.

All questions were asked in the same manner, while allowing additional comments the participants chose to add to prevent any variations in data collection. I maintained an objective nonjudgmental stance to prevent any influence on the participants' responses. Each transcript was reviewed and coded after the conclusion of the interview. There were no unusual circumstances encountered during the data collection. While interviews were being conducted, I made field notes to note anything that either required follow-up or to make sense of the data. After completing all the transcriptions, I compiled a file with all the participants' responses to each question so I could reference each response in comparison to the other participants. This allowed me to analyze each question and develop codes and themes.

#### Data Analysis

Understanding the lived experiences of BSN graduates with 1 year or less experience integrating cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients was drawn from in-depth, semi-structured interviews with all the participants. Saturation was reached after interviewing the 10th participant. After each interview a transcript was generated and reviewed for errors. At the end of the data collection lineby-line extraction of key phrases and words repeated by participants was developed into several subcategories/subthemes, which were then examined to uncover the major theme or themes for each interview question. I attempted to use NVivo software for data analysis; however, there were numerous issues with the software on a Mac computer. I resorted to manual coding of each transcript using Colaizzi's (1978) strategy for analysis. I reviewed all transcripts multiple times to ensure all were accurate. I used member checking, triangulation, and field notes to verify the collected data. Transcripts were emailed to participants to review prior to analysis to check the accuracy of the data.

During the data analysis, I noted any data that did not align with the emerging themes. At the conclusion of the analysis process, four major themes and 10 subthemes emerged. Throughout the review process of the data one discrepant case was noted. Participant # 6 stated she expressed that felt competent in cultural competency.

### **Evidence of Trustworthiness**

According to Lincoln and Guba (1985), to develop trustworthiness in qualitative research four criteria must be met. Confirmability, credibility, dependability, and transferability were used to ensure those participants being interviewed are qualified to discuss the phenomenon this researcher sought to explore. Trustworthiness or rigor of a study refers to the degree of confidence in data, interpretation, and methods used to ensure the quality of a study (Polit & Beck, 2014).

## Credibility

Credibility is necessary for establishing trustworthiness. The study was done according to the standard used in a qualitative approach. Techniques used to establish credibility included prolonged engagement with participants, persistent observation, member checking, and reflective journaling. Through the exchange of dialogue, trust was established between me and the participants. I also developed an audit trail to describe how data were collected, analyzed, and interpreted (Cutcliffe & McKenna, 2004; Lincoln & Guba, 1985). In keeping with the dependability or stability of the data, the outcome of the findings must be consistent and trustworthy engagement, reflexive journaling, triangulation, and member checking was used. In this process of gathering, documenting, and analyzing the data, I was able to track the data in a detailed manner for any possible future audit of this study.

### Transferability

To establish transferability in qualitative research, more in-depth probing and follow-up questions or clarification of any vague responses given by the participants which could be misunderstood as ambiguous were clarified by member checking (Creswell, 2014). In minimizing bias in collecting the data during the interview process, I maintained an objective, nonjudgmental approach so that I would not influence the participants' responses. I asked the questions in the same order and by the same audiovisual method. Transferability will assist the reader to form their own opinions about the quality of the research.

#### Confirmability

To ensure confirmability, I followed the protocols of a qualitative study by minimizing researcher bias. I maintained objectivity by bracketing of personal experiences, biases, and perceptions prior to conducting the research, and allowing the participants to express their experiences without being influenced by the researcher. I used the audio recordings to capture the interview verbatim preventing the addition or exclusion of data.

# Dependability

Dependability is the ability to have consistency of the data over similar conditions (Polit & Beck, 2012). This was achieved when another researcher has the same findings with the same processes at each stage of the research process. Adhering to the qualitative research process and the use of an audit trail to document the process for this study will increase the level of dependability (Polit & Beck, 2012). The audit trail included the audiotape recordings of the interviews, the exact transcriptions of the interviews, the field notes taken after each interview, and my reflexive journal.

#### Results

This qualitative study was guided by the research question: What are the lived experiences of recent BSN graduates (1 year or less into practice) of integrating cultural competence into planning care for a multicultural population? The data were collected using a five-question interview guide (Appendix B). Descriptive phenomenology following Colaizzi's (1978) steps for data analysis was used to answer the research question. Four major themes were generated from participants' responses using this process: cultural competence is multidimensional, cultural knowledge through experiences, open communication is essential, and cultural accommodation through advocacy. The themes describe how recent graduates have integrated cultural competence into their nursing practices and how their educational preparation experiences have contributed to their current practices. The results are presented according to major themes with detailed descriptions of and examples supporting how each one was derived. The major themes, subthemes, and their corresponding examples are detailed in Table 1.

# Table 1

Major Themes, Subthemes, and Examples

Major Theme	Participants	Subthemes
Cultural Competence is	1, 2, 4, 5, 9	Cultural Differences
Multidimensional		Acceptance
		Individualized Care
Cultural Knowledge comes	1, 3, 4, 5, 7	Educational Inadequacy
through Experience	1, 5, 1, 5, 7	Personal and Professional
$\mathcal{C}$ 1		Experiences
Open Communication is	2, 3, 6, 8, 9, 10	Taking the Time to Understand
Essential		Overcoming Barriers
		Using Resources
	( 0 0	
Cultural Accommodation	6, 8, 9	Understanding Patient Expectations
through Advocacy		Creative Solutions

# Theme 1: Cultural Competence is Multidimensional

All the participants described cultural competence as a multidimensional process involving an exchange or interaction between the nurse and the patient. The specific processes involved in this exchange were described by participants as understanding cultural differences, acceptance, and individualized care. The participants agreed that cultural differences exist and that an awareness or understanding cultural differences was important to the process of becoming culturally competent. However, the factors that participants acknowledged as contributors to cultural differences were inconsistent. Religion was the most frequently mentioned influence of their perceptions of cultural differences when caring for patients. Other factors that influenced cultural competence were race or ethnicity and attitudes regarding gender roles and gender identity. The intersectionality of these contributors to cultural differences in the practice setting was acknowledged by most participants. Additionally, the layers of complexity that they encounter as new graduate nurses influenced the understanding of the full nature of cultural differences in the practice setting.

Participant #1 described a situation illustrating the intersectionality between ethnicity, religion, and attitudes toward gender roles: "most recently it was an Indian couple and I'm not sure exactly what their religious affiliation was, but they were very much against male providers." Several described cultural differences using the example of variations in attitudes toward pain and pain tolerance among certain religious, racial, and ethnic groups. Participant #5 described encounters in caring for members of a German American religious minority:

the lady would always wear dresses, the man would wear some type of black shoes, black pants, and the lady would have some kind of scarf ... their pain tolerance is very high. I remember working with the urologist [who] was doing a ventral circumcision ... I look at his face, I can feel like he's not really numbed up, but he endures it.

Participant #9 linked a patient's expression of pain to her racial background "she was from Asian descent ... she had a really flat affect even though, you know, she couldn't really tolerate pain."

Almost every participant emphasized the need to practice acceptance of diverse cultures in order to provide culturally competent care. Acceptance was derived through self-awareness or introspection and empathy. Participants identified awareness of personal cultural beliefs and attitudes as the means to developing an attitude of acceptance when working with diverse patients. This was apparent in Participant #9's definition that cultural competence is "to be culturally competent you first have to know your own culture ... your own perspective and accept other people's culture and perspective." Participant #5 stated, "you first have to know your own culture in your own perspective and accept other people's culture in your own yours."

Acceptance was also expressed by maintaining an attitude of respect. Participant #2 commented that cultural competence "is a responsibility that everyone has to each other to understand and respect each other … so that we can all interact." A lack of respect for the other's culture was regarded as barrier to the achievement of positive outcomes. Participant #9 described one situation with a patient from a diverse racial background who was in labor. Referring to the physicians who were caring the patient, they said,

the physicians were pushing her to have an epidural, although she did not want one ... I think they were a little insensitive because they were not respecting her wishes ... they just wanted to get the labor over with ... you know, she wasn't an expressive patient you know, so it was hard for her to get her wants across.

Some participants further defined acceptance as a sense of empathy with the patient's worldview, implying that cultural competence was both a cognitive and an emotional process. Participant #4 commented that to provide culturally competent care, nurses need to "understand how that person views the world ... to understand someone through their eyes or through their worldview."

Despite the need to understand and accept cultural differences, participants recognized that there are variations among individual members of diverse cultural groups and the need to individualize patient care. They recognized that everyone is unique despite their cultural background, and that they respected and tried to accommodate the needs of their patients. Participant #1 spoke of embracing the individual because "when caring for people ... it's not all black and white, there's a gray area and we have to be sensitive to people's needs." Participant #2 emphasized the universal nature of the nursepatient relationship: "ultimately you have to treat the patient like you would any other patient and just, you know, treat them with compassion and provide the best healthcare you can with your skills."

# **Theme 2: Cultural Knowledge Through Experiences**

Participants expressed that they felt only somewhat prepared to practice culturally competent care due to the insufficiency of their educational experiences. Personal and professional experiences with people from diverse backgrounds were described as superior to educational training in developing cultural knowledge. Participants revealed that cultural competence education was infused into the different sections of the nursing courses. Some participants indicated that they were also required to complete one major project to research a particular culture and present it to the class. Although cultural information was integrated into the nursing curriculum of most programs, ensuring cultural competence was not described as a priority for the programs they had attended. Participant #1 stated, most of the cultural competence discussions that we had were definitely integrated through the program, it was not like a separate course...there was one section in the book that went over cultural diversity and cultural competence...but I can't even honestly tell you that was something that was on our test.

The cultural education received during nursing school was described as basic and focused on generalizations about the cultural practices of specific racial, ethnic, and religious groups. In line with the conceptualization expressed by participants that cultural competence involves the provision of individualized care, the tendency among nursing programs to teach cultural competence using generalizations about specific groups was regarded as especially problematic. Participant #4 expressed this in the strongest terms "what you learn is stereotypical in nature, and I'm not sure if it does more harm than good." In addition, programs tended to focus on the specific groups present within the surrounding community. This left some new graduates who chose to practice in other communities or areas of the country feeling initially unprepared to serve the cultural needs of that area. For example, Participant #3 commented that "it's not so much I feel prepared it's more like you're not sure who or what is coming to you." Participant #7 could be considered as a discrepant case in that she was the only one who felt she was prepared to provide culturally competent care. She stated that she felt prepared because there was one class that required that she complete a cultural project to present to the class and cultural competence was integrated into every nursing class.

Personal and professional experiences were described as the most valuable way to acquire cultural knowledge and build CC. Participant #1 commented, "I have to say

honestly I think most of my approach with my patients present day came from personal experience." Participants indicated that they developed cultural competence while on the job, through family connections or the cultural environment in which they lived and worked. For example, Participant #9 articulated she was prepared to deliver culturally competent care due to her personal experiences prior to nursing school and through her clinical experience in the hospital setting. She noted that she learned how to speak to people and to ask questions about their culture and not assume. She stated that cultural competence was not learned in school. Descriptions of the specific cultural groups that their experiences had prepared them to care for were often paired with an acknowledgement of the need to learn more. As Participant #4 explained,

I think growing up in Florida like I'm pretty good...I understand people like from like Caribbean cultures and like Hispanic cultures...I wouldn't say that I'm necessarily prepared to understand like a lot of the intricacies of like Middle Eastern culture or West African culture or Indian culture because those are not cultures that I've had a lot of experience [with].

Participant #4 also expressed that his geographic location gave him an advantage as that area had a large diverse community. Academic preparation did not provide enough of an in-depth content on cultural competence but living and being immersed in that location allowed him to feel more confidence to provide culturally competent care.

Several participants provided further context on the value of experience by explaining how their own cultural background contributed to the level of comfort they felt in working with people from specific cultural or ethnic backgrounds. For example, Participant #1 self-described as having a Mexican American family background and indicated feeling competent in caring for Spanish-speaking patients; while Participant #5 who self-described as Asian expressed frustration at needing to make eye contact when caring for "white people."

### **Theme 3: Open Communication Is Essential**

Participants expressed that to provide culturally competent care, nurses must maintain open communication with patients and families. Open communication was described as key to overcoming cultural barriers. To achieve an environment of open communication, nurses must take the time needed to understand patient concerns and utilize resources to overcome obstacles to communication.

Participants described how they took time to learn about their patients' cultural preferences and to ensure that patients understood the treatment options that were available to them in planning their care. Most conveyed the use of questioning to learn more about their patient's culture, customs, and rituals and to keeping an open and respectful demeanor. The admission assessment was regarded as the best opportunity to learn more about the patient's cultural background and understand their expectations. Participant #2 stated,

when we're doing admissions and you have to ask them 100 questions right... there's a cultural section on the admission portion so when you ask them about that, that can be kind of your opening where they are culturally so then you can kind of use that to delve in more to how you can help them during their hospital stay. Participant #8 stated "I really have a process I think that's just like interacting with your patient you know, like when you're doing your assessment you know you wanna ask questions like you can kind of pick up on certain cues." By completing a thorough cultural assessment, misconceptions about how to care for patients from diverse cultural backgrounds could be eliminated. Participant #3 indicated "I don't put everyone in a box or assume that the patient adheres to traditional customs and practices." She stated she asks a lot of questions of the patient or the family member who is present to learn how to care for that patient.

Several participants explained that revealing their lack of knowledge about a specific culture to their patients was helpful to establishing open communication. Participant #6 summed it up this way:

I think [the] main thing is that I am just open and honest with the communication and saying you know, "I have not cared for someone of your ethnic background before" or "can you please do this a little bit of education or just tell me a little bit about your population so I can provide more you know confident care?"

Participant 7 expressed how she approaches patients from unfamiliar cultural backgrounds: "being open honest and saying I really don't know a lot about your ethnicity, or your religion please educate me if I say something offensive, please stop me."

Participants described language as a barrier to open communication but used several resources to overcome them. They used the language line for consents and other legal driven information, but also used demonstrations, explanations, and the use of actual equipment that would be a part of their care. Participant #4 "I feel like I just I take more time to explain like the reasoning behind things and like use more diagrams and like use more hand gestures when it comes to explaining like medical care to patients like who don't [understand] English." Participant #9 voiced,

I try my best that every time I'm speaking with a patient who has a language barrier at least to try to make sure that they understand me by using the language line or write down things for them, and that I think is one of the most important things.

Requesting the assistance of coworkers with foreign language skills to communicate with non-English-speaking patients was common. Participant #10 indicated that finding a coworker that could speak the patient's language not only improved communication but seemed to make patients "more comfortable" in answering questions.

### **Theme 4: Cultural Accommodation Through Advocacy**

Participants emphasized the need to accommodate the cultural preferences of patients whenever possible. They described offering accommodation first by taking steps to understand patients' expectations regarding their care and then using the information to advocate for their patients when their wishes were being ignored.

I had Hispanic patients that did not speak English very well and just like my ability to like speak Spanish kind of like really help them with their labor because like obviously when it comes to like legal items like legal documents and consent, we always had a translator

Participant #9 expressed,

yeah so I had to advocate on behalf of one of my patients because she was Asian, she was from Asian descent, and she was in labor, and the physicians actually was pushing her to get epidural although she didn't want one.

The nurses were pleased that they were able to provide culturally competent care by intervening to accommodate the needs of their patients. They described advocacy as an important part of integrating cultural competence into their practices.

Participants described actions they took to make sure that their patients' cultural wishes were being addressed. Advocacy often required that the nurse develop a creative solution to ensure accommodation. Participants expressed that although they did not the understand the cultural traditions or rituals of some of their patients, they did what they could to accommodate them. Participant #8 explained how she advocated for her patient:

my Muslim patient wanted to pray because it was Ramadan, ... so after she would like you know come from her bathroom breaks before like I would tell her you know let's just hook you back up to the monitor, but you can like still you know sit down to pray.

Participant #6 demonstrated advocacy when she assisted a father in the delivery room: the husband asked at the time of delivery "can I have a pair of scissors. I need to cut a piece of my daughter's hair" for they do like a spiritual dedication ceremony, and they need a piece of the person, so [he] wanted to cut a little bit of his daughter's hair as way to honor her, and I said absolutely, and I put that in the in the notes so to pass it along in the report. Several participants alluded to the fact that some cultural accommodations may be difficult to fulfill due to safety concerns. In such cases, coming up with a reasonable accommodation involved compromise. Participants explained that engaging in honest and open communication with the patient and family, helped gain their understanding and cooperation during emergent situations. Participant #2 described a situation with a family whose cultural background attached stigma to giving birth via cesarean section:

We had a lady come in tonight at 29 weeks with pressures that were just so high...she didn't want to have a C-section and I said to her "listen, we want to send both of you home ...right now the baby's not doing well, you're not doing well. We don't want to lose you guys." You have to have that conversation, yeah, because they don't understand, you know.

Participant #9 described another labor situation in which a couple had strong religious objections to allowing male providers in the delivery room during a cesarean section. Although every effort was made to accommodate the wishes of the family, the facility did not have a female anesthesiologist available to deliver the epidural. The situation required the nurse to serve as a patient advocate by facilitating communication between the family and the anesthesia provider. Through extensive patient education and dialogue between the nurse, the couple, and the anesthesia provider, a creative solution that was acceptable to all was developed: The anesthesiologist agreed to remain at the head of the bed behind a curtain to monitor the patient's vital signs to offer a degree of privacy; however, in the event of an emergency it would not be possible to maintain that set-up.

### **Summary**

I conducted my study using a descriptive phenomenological approach. I interpreted the data using thematic analysis. I interviewed nine women and one man, nine of the participants were between 18 and 26 years old and one participant was between 26-30 years old. The questions I developed for the interview were designed to answer the research question and to understand the lived experiences of BSN graduates using cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients. Four major themes and 10 subthemes emerged from the data. The major themes identified in this study were, cultural competence is multidimensional, cultural knowledge through experience, open communication is essential, cultural accommodation through advocacy. In Chapter 5, I discuss my interpretation of the findings, the limitations of the study, my recommendations, implications, and conclusions of this qualitative study. Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this study was to understand the lived experiences of BSN graduates who had no more than 1 year in practice as they integrated cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients. This study was conducted to fill the gap in the research regarding how new graduate nurses practice cultural competence. The major findings generated by this study were (a) cultural competence is multidimensional, (b) cultural knowledge through experiences, (c) open communication is essential, and (d) cultural accommodation through advocacy.

#### **Interpretation of the Findings**

The findings of my study supported previous research that identified that being able to navigate a culturally diverse practice environment may enhance positive experiences among new graduates and patient outcomes (Chen et al., 2017; Silvestri-Elmore et al., 2017). A major theme in my study was that open communication is essential for cultural competence, and asking questions, being honest, and being patient is crucial for understanding the uniqueness of their patients' culture. The participants, although not comfortable with their abilities, were able to navigate cultural competence through experiences and open communication. However, most of the participants stated the educational preparation was inadequate and did not prepare them in cultural competence. Previous research has also indicated that culturally competent care has been deficient in face-to-face interactions, as nurses have cultural knowledge but not cultural competence (Mareno & Hart, 2016), and nursing students have lacked cultural knowledge, desire, encounter, and skill (Choi & Kim, 2018; Cruz et al., 2018). In my study, most participants explained that the educational preparation did not fully integrate cultural competence experiences or in the curriculum, but they found ways to advocate, communicate, and acquire knowledge in their day-to-day practice.

Other research has highlighted a lack of autonomy to assist patients with cultural needs (Almutari et al., 2015). But I found that the nurses in this study acknowledged the patients' culture and with cultural accommodation through advocacy, they were able to plan care for their patients, which helped to cultivate their cultural knowledge and skill. Through this process, the nurses were empowered to advocate and plan the care of people from different cultures which helped their patients feel that their cultural needs were being met.

Another finding related to how the participants described what cultural competency meant to them, which was not supported in previous studies as most were quantitative in design. However, in previous studies, respondents did not elaborate on what their perception of cultural competence meant to them but how they interacted with their patients (Choi & Kim, 2018). For instance, cultural background could either be a facilitator or a barrier to cultural competence depending on whether the cultural background of the patient was congruent with their provider (Cruz et al., 2018). In my study two participants were able to identify with this finding, and stated they felt more confident in caring for diverse cultures as they themselves were from different cultures. Additionally, two participants were from countries outside of the United States and had varying perceptions from their cultures that influenced their perception of cultural competence.

# **Theoretical Context**

The theoretical foundation of Campinha-Bacote's principles of cultural competence emphasized a journey and not a destination (2004). The PCCDHS model posits that the process involves the caregiver having an awareness of his or her own beliefs, values, and practices and an awareness and acknowledgment of the different cultures, values, beliefs, practices, and lifeways (Campinha-Bacote, 1999).

Cultural knowledge is the process of seeking and obtaining a sound educational foundation about diverse cultural and ethnic groups (Campinha-Bacote, 2002). To achieve cultural knowledge, the health care provider must understand the worldview of the patient (Campinha-Bacote, 2007). For the participants in this study, cultural knowledge was a learned process through the interactions of the nurses working with a multicultural population, not through formal education or training. Therefore, the findings can be used to expand the model to include inter-cultural experiences in their professional roles as an effective source of cultural knowledge rather than relying solely on formal training and education. This was reflected in one of the major themes: cultural knowledge through experience.

Cultural skill is the ability to gather necessary cultural data that pertains to the patient's health problem and performing a culturally based assessment (Campinha-Bacote, 2007). The health care provider should be aware of the patient's physical, biological, and physiological differences to carry out the proper and appropriate patient assessment (Campinha-Bacote, 2007, p. 49). Cultural skill is dedicated to the implementation of cultural knowledge by observing, listening, evaluating, analyzing,

interpreting, relating, and communicating. One of the themes that emerged from this study was that open communication is essential. The nurses used open communication to gather information to assist in planning the care for their patients. They indicated that open communication was an essential for understanding and accommodating cultural needs. Because of the unfamiliarity with the encountered cultures, the participants stated they had to use questions, be open, be patient, and honest in learning the needs of each patient.

Cultural encounters are those interactions that are face to face, indirect, or other types of interactions with culturally diverse individuals (Campinha-Bacote, 2007). Cultural encounters also help practitioners learn about and understand different multicultural groups and help to eliminate stereotypes and ethnocentrism (Campinha-Bacote, 2007). The findings of this study supported the model by highlighting that for most participants all their encounters with people from diverse cultures occurred while developing their knowledge through their experiences in actual practice.

Finally, cultural desire is the motivation and desire to seek out opportunities to be exposed to different cultures to enhance one's cultural competence (Campinha-Bacote, 2007). Cultural desire is defined as the inspiration of the health care experts to "want to" become culturally skilled rather than perceiving participation as a "have to" scenario. Most participants indicated a desire to improve their cultural skills, but reported no plans how to do so, except for one participant who reported taking the time to develop some foreign language skills. Cultural desire can be linked to all the themes identified. The multidimensionality of cultural competence allows the participants to express through their perceptions and description of what cultural competence means to them and influence their desire to learn more about each culture they encounter. Cultural encounter is linked with the obtaining of cultural knowledge through experience because of their interactions, and the development of their skills through the planning for their patients care through this interconnectedness.

The PCCDHS model helped to explain the attributes necessary in becoming culturally competent. The findings of the study revealed that BSN graduates were culturally aware when they entered practice but did not acquire the skills, knowledge, desire, or encounters until they were exposed to the multicultural population they served over time. The participants indicated that they asked questions to learn about and effectively advocate intently for their patients' cultural needs. The participants shared experiences when they were not prepared for a patient whose culture was unfamiliar but used open communication to determine patient preferences as to how they would like to be cared for in a cultural context.

#### Limitations of the Study

Although study participants were recruited from regions across the United States, the small size of the sample does not allow for the findings to be transferred to the larger population of US nurses. The trustworthiness of the findings was supported by the saturation of data noted in the participants responses. The use of a qualitative research design allowed for a more in-depth inquiry into the lived experiences of the participants. However, responder bias could have been a limitation of this research study. It was assumed that participants would provide honest and accurate responses to the interview questions. However, participants could possibly exaggerate, understate, or deny experiences which can reduce the trustworthiness of the findings (Yin,2014). Additionally, as a novice researcher some content could have been missed, looking back more probing questions could have been asked to follow-up on participants responses. It is my hope that these skills will improve over time.

# Recommendations

Current research on how recent graduates integrate cultural competence in planning care for their multicultural patients is limited. Future quantitative or qualitative studies can link the educational preparation with cultural competence by comparing the types of educational delivery with different cohort of nurses, such as, nurses who are immigrants to the US but were educated here. Other studies can also be conducted to investigate education implementing these choices of educational delivery (integration, stand-alone, or immersion). Service learning and immersive -community experiences could support the development of cultural competence among nursing students. Practice can improve confidence and exposure ensures familiarity with the different cultures seeking healthcare. This approach would allow for self-reflection, improve selfconfidence among new BSN graduates, examination of stereotypical bias, promote equity, and social justice by serving all who seek healthcare regardless of race, ethnicity, or socio-economic background. Future studies can also focus on the cultural competence of nurses who have practiced for more than five years.

# Implications

The results of this study contribute several implications for positive social change within health care organizations. First, the study provided evidence that participants felt unprepared to care for a multicultural patient population. They attributed this problem to superficial coverage of cultural competence during coursework and lack of appropriate field experiences. Nursing schools can use this information to reconsider the value of didactic cultural competence curricula versus offering more experiential opportunities. Nursing education can include immersive experiences in hospital, clinics, public health departments to expose students to diverse communities. Partnerships with health care organizations hospitals for extended residencies may provide a more robust experience in the development of cultural competence skills.

To prevent inequities in healthcare new BSN graduates must understand how to assess their patients' basic cultural needs and how to respond while maintaining patient safety and positive outcomes (Eche & Aronowitz, 2017; Mesler, 2014; Stiles et al., 2018). After obtaining those levels, the desire to learn more and the opportunity for more encounters will be realized. The use of Campinha-Bacote's model of cultural competence support the nursing curriculum and journey to cultural competence. Based on the findings of this study, it is the most comprehensive and provides guidelines that are essential to understanding how we perceive other cultures.

# Conclusion

The study revealed that BSN graduates understand that achieving cultural competence is a complex and necessary goal in nursing practice. However, their

educational experiences contribute in a very limited capacity towards the development of cultural competence when caring for a multicultural patient population. Instead, nurses relied on personal and professional experiences to guide them in providing culturally congruent care. Participants reported that they used their communication skills to learn about patients' cultural preferences and thus effectively advocate for their patients' cultural needs. The inadequate preparation and inconsistent integration of cultural information did not inhibit learning through experiences to provide culturally appropriate care. Establishing the competence to practice in totality is the ultimate desire for nursing education, hence the ability to care for any member of our society no matter the gender, age, color, or cultural identity is the goal of the nursing profession (Kouta et al., 2016; Mareno & Hart, 2016; Prosen, 2016). The attainment of cultural competence can affect positive social change when new graduates are able to provide care for a multicultural population with confidence.

### References

- Abitz, T. L. (2016). Cultural congruence and infusion nursing practice. *Journal of Infusion Nursing*, 39(2), 75–79.
- Albougami, A. S., Pounds, K. G., Alotaibi, J. S. (2016). Comparision of four cultural competence models in transcultural nursing: A discussion paper. *The international Archives of Nurisng and Health Care, 2*(4), 1–5.
- Almutairi, A. F., Adlan, A. A., & Nasim, M. (2017). Perceptions of the critical cultural competence of registered nurses in Canada. *BMC Nursing*, 16(47), 1–9. http://doi.org/10.1186/s12912-017-0242-2
- Almutairi A., F., McCarthy, A., & Gardner, G. E. (2015). Understanding cultural competence in a multicultural nursing workforce: Registered nurses' experience in Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 26(1), 16. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659614523992
- Amerson, R. (2012). The influence of international service-learning on transcultural selfefficacy in baccalaureate nursing graduates and their subsequent practice.
   *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education, 24*(1) 6–15.
- Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. (2013). *National healthcare disparities report 2012*. https://archive.ahrq.gov/research/findings/nhqrdr/nhdr12/index.html

American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2008a). Cultural competency in baccalaureate nursing education. http://www.aacn.nche.edu/publications/orderform/baccalaureate-essentials

American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2008b). Toolkit of resources for cultural

competent education for baccalaureate nurses.

http://www.aacn.nche.edu/faculty/faculty-

development/facultytoolkits/BacEssToolkit.pdf

American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2009). Establishing a culturally competent master's and doctorally prepared nursing workforce.

http://www.aacn.nche.edu/education-resources/CulturalComp.pdf

- American Nurses Association, American Nurses Association. Committee on Nursing
   Practice Standards, & Guidelines. (1998). *Standards of clinical nursing practice*.
   American Nurses Pub.
- Aponte, J. (2012). Cultural competency in baccalaureate US nursing education: Hybrid course. *Holistic Nursing Practice*, *26*(5), 243–258.
- Beecroft, P. C., Dorey, F., & Wenten, M. (2008). Turnover intention in new graduate nurses: a multivariate analysis. *Journal of advanced Nursing*, *62*(1), 41–52.
- Betancourt, J. R., Green, A. R., Carillo, E. J., Ananeh-Firempong, O. (2003). Defining cultural competence: A practical framework for addressing racial/ethnic disparities in health and healthcare. *Public Health Reports*, *118*(4), 293–302.
- Betancourt, J. R., Green, A. R., & Carrillo, J. E. (2002, October 1). Cultural competence in health care: Emerging frameworks and practical approaches. *Commonwealth Fund*. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/fund-

reports/2002/oct/cultural-competence-health-care-emerging-frameworks-and

Brathwaite, A. E. (2005). Evaluation of a cultural competence course. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, *16*, 361–369.

- Burns, N., & Grove, S. K. (2011). Understanding nursing research: Building an evidence-based practice (5<sup>th</sup> ed.). Elsevier Saunders.
- Cai, D. (2016). A concept analysis of cultural competence. *International Journal of Nursing Sciences*, 3(3), 268–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnss.2016.08.002
- Campinha-Bacote J. (1994). *The process of cultural competence: A cultural competent model of care,* (2nd ed.). Transcultural C.A.R.E. Associates.
- Campinha-Bacote, J. (1998) The process of cultural competence in the delivery of healthcare services: A culturally competent model of care, (3rd ed.). Transcultural
   C.A.R.E. Associates.
- Campinha-Bacote, J. (1999). A model and instrument for addressing cultural competence in health care. *Journal of Nursing Education, 38,* 203–207.
- Campinha-Bacote, J. (2000). The process of cultural competence in the delivery of healthcare services: A model of care. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 13, 181– 184.
- Campinha-Bacote J. (2002). The process of cultural competence in the delivery of healthcare services: A model of care. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 13(3), 181–184.
- Campinha-Bacote, J. (2007). The process of cultural competence in the delivery of healthcare services: A culturally competent model of care (5th ed.). Transcultural C.A.R.E. Associates.
- Campinha-Bacote, J. (2010). Inventory for assessing the process of cultural competence among healthcare professionals revised. www.transculturalcare.net/iapcc-r.htm

- Campinha-Bacote, J., & Padgett, J. (1995). Cultural competence: A critical factor in nursing research. *Journal of Cultural Diversity*, *2*(1), 31–34.
- Campinha-Bacote, J., Yahle, T., & Langerkamp, M. (1996). The challenge of cultural diversity for nurse educators. *Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 27(2), 59–64.
- Campinha-Bacote, J., & Narayan, M. (2000). Culturally competent healthcare in the home. *Home Care Provider*, 5(6), 213-219.
- Carpenter, D. R. (2007). *Phenomenology as method*. In H. J. Streubert & D. R. Carpenter (Eds.), *Qualitative research in nursing: Advancing the humanistic imperative* (pp. 75-99). Lippincott.
- Chan, Z. C. Y., Fung, Y. L., & Chien, W. T. (2013). Bracketing in phenomenology: only undertaken in the data collection and analysis process? *The Qualitative Report*, *18*(59), 1–9. http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR18/chan59.pdf
- Chen, H.-C., Jensen, F., Measom, G., Bennett, S., Nichols, N. D., Wiggins, L., &
  Anderton, A. (2018). Factors influencing the development of cultural competence in undergraduate nursing students. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 57(1), 40–43.
- Chen, H-C., Jensen, F., Measom, G., & Nichols, N. D. (2018). Evaluating student cultural competence in an associate in science in nursing program. *Teaching and Learning in Nursing*, 13, 161–167. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.teln.2018.03.005
- Chen, H. C., McAdams-Jones, D., Tay, D. L. & Packer, J. M. (2012). The impact of service-learning on students' cultural competence. *Teaching and Learning in Nursing*, 7, 62–66.

- Choi, J., & Kim, J. (2018). Effects of cultural education and cultural experiences on the cultural competence among undergraduate nursing students. *Nursing Education in Practice 29*, 159–162.
- Choi, S., & Kim, K. (2014). The effects of work characteristics, supervision, and cultural competence on nurses' burnout. *International Journal of Bio-Science and Bio-Technology*, 6(4), 187–200. http://doi.org/10.14257/iibsbt.2014.6.4.18
- Crabtree, B. F., & Miller, W. L. (1992). Doing qualitative research: multiple strategies. Sage Publications.
- Creech, C., Filter, M., Wehbe-Alamah, H., McFarland, M. R., Andrews, M., & Pryor, G. (2017). An intervention to improve cultural competence in graduate nursing education. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, 38(6), 333–336.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approach* (4th ed.). Sage publications, Inc.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: choosing among five traditions* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2005). *Educational research: planning, conducting and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (*2<sup>nd</sup> Ed.). Pearson Merrill Prentice Hall.
- Creswell, J. W. (1994). Research design qualitative approaches. Sage.
- Cruz, J. P., Aguinaldo, A. N., Estacio, J. C., Alotaibi, A., & Arguvanli, S. (2018). A multicountry perspective on cultural competence among baccalaureate nursing

students. Journal of Nursing Scholarship, 50(1), 92–101.

- Curtis, M. P., Bultas, M. W., & Green, L. (2016). Enhancing cultural competency. *Online Journal of Cultural Competence in Nursing and Healthcare*, 6(1). 1–13.
- Cutcliffe, J. R., & McKenna, H. P. (2004). Expert qualitative researchers and the use of audit trails. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *45*(2) 126–135.
- Darnell, L. K., & Hickson, S. V. (2015). Cultural competent patient-centered nursing care. *Nursing Clinics of North America*, *50*(1) 99–108.
- Dayer-Berenson, L. (2010) Cultural competencies for nurses: Impact on health and illness. Jones and Bartlett.
- Denzin, N. K. (1978). Sociological methods. McGraw-Hill.
- Desrosiers, A., & Fleurose, S. S. (2002). Treating Haitian patients: Key cultural aspects. *American journal of Psychotherapy*, *56*(4), 508–521.
- Dreachslin, J. L., Gilbert, M. J., & Malone, B. (2012). *Diversity and cultural competence in health care: A system approach*. Jossey-Bass.
- Dudas, K. I. (2012). Cultural Competence: An evolutionary concept analysis. Nursing Education Perspectives, 33(5), 317–21.
- Easterby, L., M., Siebert, B., Woodfiels, C. J., Holloway, K., Gilbert, P., Zoucha, R., & Turk, M. W. (2012). A transcultural immersion experience: Implication for nursing education. *The ABNF Journal*, 81–84.
- Eche, I. J., & Aronowitz, T. (2017). Evaluating cultural competence of pediatric oncology nurses at a teaching hospital: A pilot study. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing*. 34(6), 422–426. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043454217713452

- Elwood, T. (2012). An overview of health care and the health professions. Science & Medicine, Inc.
- Fenner, Y., Garland, S. M., Moore, E. E., Jayasinghe, Y... (2012). Journal of Medical internet research 14(1).
- Fink, A., & Kosecoff J. (1985). How to conduct surveys? Sage Publications.
- Flick, U. (2013). The Sage handbook of qualitative analysis. Sage.
- Gallagher, R. W., & Polanin, J. R. (2015). A meta-analysis of educational interventions designed to enhance cultural competence in professional nurses and nursing students. *Nurse Education Today*, 35, 333–340.
- Georgi, A. (2009). The descriptive phenomenological method in psychology: A modified Husserlian approach. Duquesne University Press.
- Giger, J., Davidhizar, R. E., Purnell, L., Harden, J. T., Phillips, J., & Strickland, O. (2007). American academy of nursing expert panel report: developing cultural competence to eliminate health disparities in ethnic minorities and other vulnerable populations. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, *18*(2), 95–102. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659606298618
- Giger, J. N., & Davidhizar, R. E. (2008). *Transcultural nursing: Assessment and intervention*, 5<sup>th</sup> ed. Mosby.
- Giorgi, A. (1997). The theory, practice, and evaluation of the phenomenological method as a qualitative research procedure. *Journal of Phenomenological Psychology, 28*, 235–260.
- Grant, L.F., & Letzring, T.D. (2003). Status of cultural competence in nursing education:

A literature review. The Journal of Multicultural Nursing and Health, 9(2), 6–13.

- Groenewald, T. (2004). A phenomenological research design illustrated. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 42–55.
- Grovere, L., Fioravanti, M. A>, & Tuite, P. K. (2016). Increasing the cultural competence levels of undergraduate nursing students. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 55, 155– 159.
- Gower, S., Duggan, R., Dantas, J. A., & Boldy, D. (2019). One year on: Cultural competence of Australian nursing students following international servicelearning. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 58(1), 17–26. http://doi:10.3928/01484834-20190103-04
- Hammersley, Martyn (2013). What is Qualitative Research? What Is? Research Methods. Continuum/Bloomsbury.
- Hand, H. (2003). The mentor's tale: a reflexive account of semi-structured interviews. *Nurse Researcher*, *10*(3), 15–27.
- Hart, P. L. & Mareno, N. (2016). Nurses' perception of their cultural competence in caring for diverse patient populations. *Online Journal of Cultural Competence in Nursing and Healthcare*, 6(1), 121–136.
  http://dx.doi.org/10.9730/ojccnh.org/v6n1a10
- Hennink, M., Hutter, I. and Bailey, A. (2011) *Qualitative Research Methods*. Sage Publications.
- Hou, N., Fan, J., Tan, J. A., Hua, J., & Valdez, G. (2018). Cross-cultural training effectiveness: Does when the training is delivered matter? *International Journal*

of Intercultural Relations, 65, 17–29.

Houser, J. (2018). *Nursing research: Reading, using, and creating evidence*. Jones & Bartlett.

Husserl, E. (1962). Ideas. McMillan.

- Hladik, J., & Jadama, L. M. (2016). Multicultural competence of helping professional students: Cross-cultural comparison between Europe and Africa. *Procedia – Social and Behavioral Sciences 217*, 669–678.
- Institute of Medicine. (2003). *Health professions education: A bridge to quality*. National Academies Press.
- Institute of Medicine. (2012). *How far have we come in reducing health disparities? Progress since 2000: Workshop summary.* The National Academies Press.
- Jager, J., Putnick, D. L., & Bornstein, M. H. (2017). II. More than just convenient: the scientific merits of homogeneous convenience samples. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 82(2), 13–30. doi:10.1111/mono.12296
- Janghorban, R., Roudsari, R., Taghipour, A. (2014). Skype interviewing: The new generation of online synchronous interview in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, *9*, 24152
- Jeffreys, M. R. (2010). *Teaching cultural competence in nursing and healthcare*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Springer.
- Jirwe, M., Gerrish, K., & Emami, A. (2006). The theoretical framework of cultural competence. *Journal of Multicultural Nursing and Health*, *12*(3), 6–16.

- Kajander-Unkuri, S., Meretoja, R., Katajisto, J., Saarikoski, M., Salminen, L., Suhonen,
  R., Leino-Kilpi, H. (2014). Self-assessed level of competence of graduating
  nursing students and factors related to it. *Nurse Education Today, 34*, 795–801.
  http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nedt.2013.08.009
- Kardong-Edgren, S., Cason, C. L., Brennan, A. W., Reifsnider, E., Hummel, F., Mancini,
  M., & Griffin, C. (2010). Cultural competency of graduating BSN nursing
  students. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, (5), 278.
- Kardong-Edgren, S. (2007). Cultural competence of baccalaureate nursing faculty. Journal of Nursing Education, 46(8), 360–366.
- Kavanagh, J. M., & Szweda, C. (2017). A crisis in competency: The strategic and ethical imperative to assessing new graduate nurses' clinical reasoning. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, 38(2), 57–62.
- Kerlinger, H. (1964). Foundations of behavioral research. Holt, Rinehart and Winston.
- Kindsiko, E. & Poltimäe, H. (2019). The poor and embarrassing cousin to the gentrified quantitative academics: What determines the sample size in qualitative interview-based organization studies? [49 paragraphs]. *Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 20(3), Art. 1, http://dx.doi.org/10.17169/fqs-20.3.3200.
- Knecht, J. G., & Fischer, B. (2015). Undergraduate nursing students' experience of service-learning: A phenomenological study. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 54(7), 378–384.
- Kouta, C., Vasiliou, M., & Raftopoulos, V. (2016). Improving the cultural competence

level of community nurses through an intervention. *Journal of Family Medicine*, *3*(9), 2380–0658.

- Kratzke, C., Bertolo, M. (2013). Enhancing student's cultural competence using crosscultural experiential learning. *Journal of Cultural Diversity*, *20*(3), 107–111.
- Lampley, T. M., Little, K. E., Beck-Little, R., & Yu, X. (2008). Cultural competence of North Carolina Nurses: A journey from novice to expert. *Home Health Care Management & Practice*, 20(6), 454–461.
- LaVeist, T., & Issac, L. A. (2013). *Race, ethnicity, and health: A public health reader* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Jossey-Bass.
- Leininger, M. (2002a). Essential transcultural nursing concepts, principles, examples, and policy statements. In M. Leininger &M. R McFarland (Eds.), *Transcultural nursing: Concepts, theories, research, & practice* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed., 45–69). McGraw-Hill.
- Leininger, M. (2002b). Part I. The theory of culture care and the ethnonursing research method. In M. Leininger &M. R McFarland (Eds.), *Transcultural nursing: Concepts, theories, research, & practice* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed., 71-98). McGraw-Hill.
- Leininger, M., & McFarland, M. (2006). *Culture care diversity and universality: a worldwide nursing theory*. Jones & Bartlett.
- Lincoln, Y. S. & Guba, E. G. (2000). Paradigmatic controversies, contradictions, and emerging confluences. In n. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.), 163–188. Sage.
- Lincoln, Y. S. & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Sage Publications.
- Liu, W., Stone, T. E., & McMaster, R. (2018). Increasing undergraduate nursing

students' cultural competence: an evaluation study. *Global Health Research and Policy, 3*(7).

- Maltby, H. J., de Vries-Erich, J. M., & Lund, K. (2016). Being the stranger: Comparing study abroad experiences of nursing students in low and high income countries through hermeneutical phenomenology. *Nurse Education Today*, 45, 114–119.
- Mareno, N. & Hart, P. L. (2014). Cultural competency among nurses with undergraduate and graduate degrees: Implications for nursing education. *Nursing Education perspectives 35*(2), 83–88. http://doi.org/105480/12834.1
- Marion, L., Douglas, M., Lavin, M., Barr, N., Gazaway, S., Thomas, L., & Bickford, C.,
  (2016). "Implementing the New ANA Standard 8: Culturally Congruent Practice" *OJIN: The Online Journal of Issues in Nursing*, 22(1).
- Mayer, R. C., Davis, J. H., & Schoorman, F. D. (1995). An integrative model of organizational trust. Academy of Management Review, 20(3), 709–734.
- Merriam, S. B. (2009). Qualitative research: a guide to design and implementation. Jossey-Bass.
- Mesler, D. (2014). A comparative study of cultural competence curricula in baccalaureate nursing programs. *Nurse Educator 39*(4), 193–198. http://doi.org/10.1097/NNE.0000000000000040
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, *25*(9), 1212–1222.
- Morse, J. M., & Richards, L. (2002). *Readme first for a user's guide to qualitative methods*. Sage.

Moustakas, C. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Sage.

- Musolino, G. M., Burkhalter, S. T., Crookston, B., Ward, S. R., Harris, R. M., Chase-Cantarini, S., & Babitz, M. (2010). Understanding and eliminating disparities in health care: Development and assessment of cultural competence for interdisciplinary health professionals at the University of Utah—A 3-year investigation. *Journal of Physical Therapy Education*, 24(1), 25–36.
- Napolitano, N., & Duhamel, K. V. (2017). Reflections on an innovative approach to studying abroad in nursing. *Creative Nursing 23*(1), 53–57.
- National League of Nursing. (2009). *A commitment to diversity in nursing and nursing education*. http://www.nln.org.aboutnln/reflection\_dialogue/refl\_dial\_3.htm
- Nazione, S., & Silk, K. (2013). Patient race and perceived illness responsibility: effects on provider helping and bias. *Medical Education* 47, 780–789.
- Neuman, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2006). *Basics of social research methods qualitative and quantitative approaches.*
- Paez, K. A., Allen, J. K., Beach, M.C., Carson, K. A., & Cooper, L. A. (2009). Physician cultural competence and patient ratings of the patient-physician relationship. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 24(4), 495–498.
- Parker, V., Giles, M., Lantry, G., & McMillian, M. (2012). New graduate nurses' experiences in their first year of practice. *Nurse Education Today*, 34(1), 150– 156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nedt.2012.07.003

Perng, S., & Watson, R. (2012). Construct validation of the nurse cultural competence

scale: A hierarchy of abilities. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 21(11/12), 1,678–1,684.

- Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2014). *Essentials of nursing research: Appraising evidence for nursing practice*. Wolter Kluwer/Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Pulido-Martos, M., Augusto-Landa, J. M., & Lopez-Zafra, E. (2012). Sources of stress in nursing students: a systematic review of quantitative studies. *International Nursing Review*, 59(1), 15–25.
- Purnell, L. (2005). The Purnell model for cultural competence. *The Journal of Multicultural Nursing & Health, 11*(2), 7–15.
- Purnell, L. D., & Paulanka, B. J. (1998). *Transcultural health care*. F. A. Davis co. Philadelphia.
- Raman, J. (2015). Improved health and wellness outcomes in ethnically/culturally diverse patients through enhanced cultural competency in nurse educators. *Online Journal* of Cultural Competence in Nursing and Healthcare, 5(1), 104–117.
- Repo, H., Vahlberg, T., Salminen, L., Papadopoulos, I., & Leino-Kilpi, H. (2017). The cultural competence of graduating nursing students. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 28(1), 98–107. http://doi.org/101177/1043659616632046
- Reyes, H., Hadley, L., & Davenport, D. (2013). A comparative analysis of cultural competence in beginning and graduating nursing students. *Hindawi Publishing Corporation, ISRN Nursing, 13*, 1–5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2013/929764
- Saha, S., Korthuis, P. T., Cohn, J. A., Sharp, V. L., Moore, R. D., & Beach M. C. (2013). Primary care provider cultural competence and racial disparities in HIV care and

outcomes. Journal of General Internal Medicine 28(5), 622-629.

- Sailsman, S., Rutherford, M., Tovin, M., Cianelli, R. (2018). Cultural integration online: The lived experience of English-as-a-second-language RN-BSN nursing students learning in an online environment. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, 39(4), 221– 224.
- Sandell, E. J., & Tupy, S. J. (2015). Where cultural competency begins: Changes in undergraduate students' intercultural competency. *International Journal of Teaching and learning in Higher Education*. 27(3), 364–381.
- Sandelowski, M. (1995). Sample size in qualitative research. *Research Nursing Health*, 18(2),179–183. doi: 10.1002/nur.4770180211
- Shatell, M. E., Nemitz, N. C., Zackreu, A. R., Starr, S. Hu, J., & Gonzales, C. (2013).
  Culturally competent practice in a pre-licensure baccalaureate nursing program in the United States: A mixed-method study. *Nursing Education Perspectives, 34*(6), 383–389.
- Silvestri-Elmore, A. E., Alpert, P. T., Kawi, J., & Feng, D. (2017). The predictors of cultural competence among new baccalaureate degree nursing graduates:
  Implications for nursing education. *Journal of Nursing Education and Practice*, 7(5), 33–44. http://dx.doi.org/10.5430/jnep.v7n5p33
- Sit, A., Mak, A. S., & Neill, J. T. (2017). Does cross-cultural training in tertiary education enhance cross-cultural adjustment? A systematic review. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 57, 1–18.

Smith, L. (2017). Cultural competence: a nurse educator's guide to cultural competence.

Nursing 47(9), 18-21.

- Steefel, L. (2018). Cultural humility: An active concept to drive correctional nursing practice. *Journal of Forensic Nursing*, 14(1), 27–30.
- Stewart, K., & Williams, M. (2005). Researching online populations: the use of online focus groups for social research. *Qualitative Research*, 5, 395–416.
- Turner, D. W., III (2010). Qualitative interview design: A practical guide for novice investigators. *The Qualitative Report*, 15(3), 754–760.
- Ulrey, K. L., & Amason, P. (2001). Intercultural communication between patients and healthcare providers: an exploration of intercultural communication effectiveness, cultural sensitivity, stress and anxiety. *Health Communication*, 13(4), 449–46.
- U. S. Census Bureau (2011). Overview of race and Hispanic origin: 2010 census briefs. http://www.census.gov/prod/cen2010/briefs/c2010br-02.pdf
- U.S. Census Bureau (n.d.) Statistical Abstract of the United States: 2012 (131st Edition). Washington, DC, 2011. http://www.census.gov/compendia/statab
- US Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Minority Health. *Cultural competency and Nursing: A Review of Current Concepts, Policies and Practices* (2004). https://www.thinkculturalhealth.hhs.gov/pdfs/ NursesEnvironmentScanFinal2004.pdf
- Waddell, J., Spalding, K., Navarro, J., Jancar, S., & Canizares, G. (2015). Integrating a career planning and development program into the baccalaureate nursing curriculum. Part II. Outcomes for new graduate nurses 12 months postgraduation. *International Journal of Nursing Education*. 12(1), 175–182.

- Wertz, F. J., Charmaz, K., McMullen, L., Josselson, R., Anderson, R., McSpadden, E.
  (2011). Five ways of doing qualitative analysis: Phenomenological psychology, grounded theory, discourse analysis, narrative research, and intuitive inquiry.
  Guilford Press.
- Yin, R. (2014). Case study research: Design and methods (5th ed.). Sage Publishers.
- Zoucha, R., Mayle, K., & Colizza, D. (2011). The bridging of transcultural response in health care and service-learning courses in a community-based baccalaureate nursing curriculum: A natural connection. *Online Journal of Cultural Competence in Nursing and Healthcare, 1*(4), 1–10.

# Appendix A: Demographic Questionnaire

- 1. What is your age? (19-25), (26-30), (31-35), (36-40), (41-50) (51 and above)
- 2. Gender? (male), (female), (other)
- 3. Where region of the U.S. do you practice in? Midwest, Northeast, Southeast, West?
- 4. Have you received education or training in cultural competence? Yes? No?
- 5. If your answer to the previous question was "yes", was the training delivered through (choose all that apply):
  - a. Integrated into the nursing school curriculum
  - b. Stand-alone course on Cultural Competence
  - c. An immersive experience (Travel or living in a foreign country for an extended period)?
- How would you describe your race? (African American, Asian, Caucasian, Native American, Other).
- 7. Would you describe your cultural background as Hispanic/Latino? Yes or No.

### Appendix B: Interview Questions

1. What does it mean to be culturally competent?

Question 1 was designed to elicit the participant's definition or meaning of cultural competence. This question applied to the cultural knowledge. The response determines the understanding of cultural competence and the perception of this cohort in defining or explaining it meaning.

- 2. Do you feel prepared to provide culturally competent care in the clinical practice setting? Why or why not?
- Tell me what you learned about cultural competence during your BSN program. Can you recall any specific aspects of what you learned?
   Question 2 & 3 investigate cultural desire and the academic preparation this researcher felt that understanding the educational preparation would provide insight into how the type of education influences the individual's practice.
- Tell me about specific instances you provided culturally competent care to your patients.
- 5. Can you provide examples of any specific processes or procedures that you use to manage the care of your culturally diverse patients?
  Questions 4 & 5 explore the cultural encounters and cultural skill of the participant.
  This is meant to reflect how they go about using cultural knowledge and how they are implementing it in the clinical setting.

Finally, the participant was asked to fill in, explain, or clarify any issues or expand on any of the questions asked.